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MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
52nd LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

COMMITTEE ON BUSINESS & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 

Call to Order: By REP. BOB BACHINI, CHAIRMAN, on February 12, 
1991, at 8:00 A.M. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Bob Bachini, Chairman (D) 
Sheila Rice, Vice-Chair (D) 
Joe Barnett (R) 
Steve Benedict (R) 
Brent Cromley (D) 
Tim Dowell (D) 
Alvin Ellis, Jr. (R) 
Stella Jean Hansen (D) 
H.S. "Sonny" Hanson (R) 
Tom Kilpatrick (D) 
Dick Knox (R)' 
Don Larson (D) 
Scott McCulloch (D) 
Bob Pavlovich (D) 
John Scott (D) 
Don Steppler (D) 
Rolph Tunby (R) 
Norm Wallin (R) 

Staff Present: Paul Verdon, Legislative Council 
Jo Lahti, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Announcements/Discussion: HB 503, HB 378, HB 308 were heard 
today. Executive action on HB 479. 

HEARING ON HOUSE BILL 503 

Presentation and Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. FRITZ DAILY, HD 69, Butte, explained HB 503 is an Act to 
allow the play of sports tab games; to raise the price that may 
be charged for a sports pool chance: to raise the total amount 
that may be paid to winners of a sports pool; amending sections 
23-5-501, 23-5-502, and 23-5-503, MCA: and providing an immediate 
effective date. 
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This bill has two goals. On page 3, lines 1-3 the cost of a 
chance to participate in a sports pool is raised from $5 to $100. 
The payout value which in present law is $500 was raised to 
$10,000. MPC, Mountain Bell, Montana Tech and various taverns 
have these boards for their employees to play. 

Several people can purchase one board or sports pool. This 
increase is substantial, but it is asked for by constituents who 
would like to play for these amounts. Rather than changing the 
amount of payout, just leave it at $500. 

Page 2, line 4 (3) legalizes sports tabs, very similar to sports 
pools. "'Sports tab' means a card to which 100 tabs are attached 
that have 100 different combinations for which consideration in 
money is paid by the person playing for each tab for the chance 
to win money or other items of value on any sports event in which 
the participants in the sports event are natural persons or 
animals." There are 100 squares on a board. Numbers are drawn and 
posted. There are 100 squares on a sports pool board. You receive 
your numbers when the squares are all filled. When you buy a 
pulltab you get your number which is on it at that time. 

The Butte County Attorney felt that sports tabs are the same as 
sports pools which are legal. A person selling 10% of the payout 
has to purchase the sports tab board; occasionally the entire 
board is not sold. It is a recreational form of gambling. People 
don't play large sums of money. No one is going to lose their 
paycheck on these recreational forms of gambling. The sports tabs 
would have a maximum payoff of $500. He has the amendment to 
accomplish this goal. EXHIBIT 1. EXHIBIT 2. REP. PAVLOVICH 
exhibited several examples of sports tabs and sports pools 
boards. Two examples are EXHIBITS 3A. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

REP. PAVLOVICH, HD 72, Butte, said they run sports pools with 100 
squares on each board. Each square costs $1 and the payoff is 
$100. On a sports pool board when a square is bought, you don't 
get your number until the board is full. One board was for $2 on 
the Bobcat-Grizzly game, it paid $100 at half time and $100 at 
the end of the game. 

There is a 25 square board that has two numbers on the top and 
two numbers on the bottom. It just needs 25 squares to be bought 
to fill the board. The payout is a drink from Rainier Beer, or 
Bud, etc. In a sports tab there are 100 combinations on the 
board, the same as on the 100 square board. There is no 
difference. There are 100 combinations on each. When you buy a 
tab, you have your number with you. On a sports pool you get your 
number when the board is full. Tabs were $2 apiece for the 
Montana State and Montana University game. The first number is 
the home team and the second number is the visiting team. (He 
passed out samples of the various boards.) They sell for $1 and 
the payoff is $80. The highest paid was $5 a chance. 
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When you put the board up on a given day that will be on that 
game that night. He takes a chance on selling them all. When you 
put a board up you commit yourself to that board and allow four 
or five days for it to sell. If the winners were all gone, the 
operator loses. It is the same as a pool except you get your 
number up front. This is very popular. He has been doing it for 
the last 40 years. It became illegal last year, so he went to 
court. It was a hassle, and he hasn't sold them since. They are 
very popular. Four or five ladies will come in, have a drink and 
buy a tab. Butte is not the only city in the State that has been 
doing this. This is not big time gambling. 

Mark Staples, Montana Tavern Association, agrees with REP. 
PAVLOVICH, the house takes nothing. The people like to 
participate. It is for low stakes, and basically a social game. 
They certainly support HB 503. 

The owner of the Missoula Club in Missoula, said he ran these 
pools in the 30s and 40s. People played and had a lot of fun 
playing them. He wants to raise the cost of a chance to $100. 
People come in and beg to get a board to play. They just have a 
lot of fun. He never saw anybody get hurt playing them in his 
life. 

Other people were proponents. See the Visitor's Register. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Joe Roberts, along with his wife, works for an organization 
called "Don't Gamble with the Future". He feels HB 503 is an 
expansion of gambling. This is precisely the way much of the 
gambling legislation that has been passed has led to the 
expansion of gambling in Montana. He doesn't necessarily agree or 
disagree with the statement that the house doesn't take anything 
other than it is a trade stimulant. Raising the cost to $100 per 
sports pool chance with payouts on sports pools limits up to 
$10,000, is a quantitatively big difference. There is big money 
involved when you get to that point. He opposes this. It is no 
longer an innocent office-type game with these kinds of aspects. 

The house takes 10%. That is a quantitatively different animal. 
It is a commercial form of gambling. You have heard the statement 
that the house needs to have the 10% to pay for their expenses. 
What happens if the winning ticket doesn't show up? When you have 
a board everybody in the house can see who won. When dealing with 
a tab who gets the pot? 

The Committee received a letter from the representatives of the 
National Football and National Basketball Associations sent to 
Attorney General Racicot. They have some real concerns about 
using professional sports events in a gambling enterprise. 
Dealing with gambling with professional and amateur sports has 
historically been one of great concern. These types of concerns 
are increased when gambling such as this is being expanded. He 
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referred to the problems baseball has had. There is great concern 
when gambling affects amateur sports. 

Harley Warner and the Montana Association of Churches, which is 
an organization of 600 different churches throughout Montana, 
oppose any attempt to expand authorized gambling . 

Lois Menzies, Gambling Control Division of the Department of 
Justice, expressed the concerns of the Department of Justice, 
EXHIBIT 4. The definition of "sports tab" appears general enough 
to authorize other types of pull tab games. The bill does not 
indicate how a sports tab game is to be conducted. No record is 
kept of the winners. There is no cap on the amount that may be 
wagered on a sports tab game or what may be paid to winners. A 
sports tab operator can retain up to ten percent of the total 
amount paid for all tabs sold. A sports pool operator is 
permitted to retain a portion of the wagers which moves away from 
the concept of a game being a trade stimulant into commercial 
gambling. The immediate effective date gives the Gambling Control 
Division inadequate time to adopt rules and train personnel on 
the regulation of sports pools. 

She entered a letter from the National Basketball Association 
written to Attorney General Racicot opposing HB 503. EXHIBIT 5. 

Questions From Committee Members: 

REP. ELLIS asked what are the justifications for ra1s1ng the cost 
of chances and payout? REP. DAILY answered it would be pretty 
hard to have a $5 limit because it wouldn't be beneficial to 
playing the game. The reason he proposed raising the amount was 
the fact people were already playing the sports pools in Montana 
for larger sums of money. He would like to see a base of $500 be 
set. He doesn't think of these forms of sports tab gambling as 
serious gambling. 

REP. ELLIS reminded you proposed in this bill to allow the house 
to take a cut. Apparently you have an idea of what that cut ought 
to be, which makes it commercial gambling. Have you thought about 
taxing this type of gambling? REP. DAILY said if the house makes 
a profit on this form of gambling should the winner not collect, 
that is profit for the business, and the business pays taxes on 
any profit anyway. Expenses are deductible; it costs to buy the 
sports tabs and there are occasions when they don't sell the 
entire board and the business has to buy it and loses. 

REP. ELLIS said it is easy to understand how a machine can be 
checked to see how much tax is produced. How would you know in 
the case of tabs how many tabs were sold, or how many cards? How 
would the state regulate that? REP. DAILY stated all of the 
tavern owners he knows are reputable businessmen who are not 
conniving and cheating on their taxes. 

REP. BARNETT asked if a record is kept of who pulls a tab? This 
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bill would eliminate that card. REP. PAVLOVICH said no record is 
kept of the name of the purchaser of a pull tab. They run both. 
He doesn't keep a record of a board either. It is thrown away. He 
doesn't show the board to the IRS or the State of Montana who got 
the $100 or $500. People who come in and collect don't want 
anybody else to know they won. On Super Bowl Sunday they ran 42 
boards that ranged from $1 to $5 a pulltab chance or square. 

REP. BARNETT further asked if there is any limit on the number of 
boards or cards you can have? REP. PAVLOVICH said there is no 
limit. When one is sold, another is put up. Sometimes they run 
ten or twelve when it is for a big event. 

REP. SCOTT noticed there is a serial number by the manufacturer 
in the corner. If you don't sell a complete card, it has no 
value? You do not use this card again? REP. PAVLOVICH said that 
is right. Once one tab is gone the board is gone, it is 
completely dead. The serial number is the manufacturer's number 
and usually starts with a letter. These are bought by the case 
and there are usually 144 of them in packages of 12. There are 
usually 6 to 8 different colors. The serial number determines the 
winner of what board. Sometimes people play more than one board 
at a time. 

REP. LARSON asked if he would object to HB 503 if the limit were 
kept at $500. Joe Roberts said that is the major objection. There 
is still the issue of commercialization on sports tabs. The 
concerns the professional sports leagues are talking about are 
still big concerns. The major objection is the substantial 
increase in values. He didn't know if he would support it even if 
that was returned to what is presently in the law. 

REP. BENEDICT asked if any of the 600 churches he represented did 
any form of gambling. Mr. Warner said Yes, they all do. However, 
they have been experiencing an extreme decline over the past four 
or five years. Bingo playing in the basements of the Catholic 
churches has declined. They are opposing all forms of increased 
gambling including charitable gambling. They don't approve of it 
in churches or any non-profit organizations. 

REP. SHEILA RICE thought the Department of Justice brought up 
some points in terms of the dollar amounts in sports pools being 
identified, but not sports tabs. Do you have any objection to 
some amendments that would bring this into compliance with the 
problems the department had. Specifically, like a better 
definition and including sports tabs in the dollar value? REP. 
DAILY had no objections to that. The amendment on sports tabs is 
from the existing language in sports pools. He also proposed an 
amendment to limit sports tabs to $500, so even if the prices 
were increased for sports pools, he didn't want the price 
increased for sports tabs. That is the way this has been 
happening and he wanted it left that way. 

REP. RICE said part of the take goes to the operators of sports 
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tab games. There is a cost involved where the sports pool.costs 
are probably borne by the beer distributors for free. Would you 
have an objection to taking that part out, especially if the 
limits are fairly low? Ten percent would be a pretty small dollar 
amount to be kept? REP. DAILY preferred that not be done because 
the bar owners are taking a chance when they sell those tabs that 
they won't collect the full amount. They could lose some money. 
However, they could live with the bill if that were taken out. 
What they really want more than anything else, is this to be 
passed to allow sports tabs to be sold in Montana. 

REP. BACHINI asked what if that 10% were reduced to 3% or 5%? 
REP. DAILY said that would be fine. 

REP. ELLIS stated you said the bar owners are taking a chance. It 
doesn't matter how many tabs are pulled off a pulltab board, the 
bar is going to win 10% of that money. No percentage would alter 
the odds whether all the tabs are sold or not. REP. DAILY said 
there is a possibility when you start to sell a board, it would 
not all be sold. If it isn't all sold, they run it on a later 
game, which is very common. On a sports pulltab, once you have 
sold one sports pulltab, you have to pay the winner. The tavern 
owners have the possibility of making a minimal profit. Everyone 
in Montana is having a difficult time. This is one way that 
perhaps can help keep a business alive. 

REP. STELLA JEAN HANSEN asked what is done with the money when 
tabs are sold. Is it set aside in a pool or go into the till with 
other monies, and when there is a winner how it is paid out? REP. 
DAILY said the money is set aside in a special place. 

REP. CROMLEY said your testimony indicated a sports tab 
definition is general enough to authorize other pulltab games. 
What other pull tab type games are there now? Ms. Menzies said 
they corne in a variety of games. She showed the Committee some 
samples of such games. They are on a spindle and work on the same 
principle. You pay the amount, pull off the tab, open it up, and 
if your number matches some predetermined number on file, you are 
a winner. This pulltab doesn't look much different than a pulltab 
off a sports tab board. Another example of a pull tab is the 
break-open card scheme. The same principle is used. The card is 
broken open and a symbol is matched. EXHIBIT 3A. 

REP. PAVLOVICH explained on a spindle there are over 100 tabs, 
and on his there are only 100. Those are sold by thousands, ten 
thousands, twenty thousands if you wish. This one has only two 
numbers. On the other one you have 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 numbers on 
it. That is the difference between a sports tab and a pulltab. 
Ms. Menzies did not disagree as far as the numbers on them were 
concerned. Nothing in the bill would prohibit someone from 
pulling 100 cards from here, placing them on a sports tab board 
and using it that way. The definition doesn't say that it is a 
combination of numbers, or that numbers have to comply with the 
digits in a game. The objection of the department is that the 
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definition does not specifically prohibit this from occurring. 

REP. PAVLOVICH said under the definition of a sports tab, that is 
what is called a sports pool. It says 100 combinations. That is 
the definition of a sports tab. Same principle, same idea on a 
sporting event, but there can only be 100 tickets sold on that 
event. That is the definition that is in the bill which is the 
same as for a sports pool. Ms. Menzies said it doesn't specify 
those combinations have to be combinations with numbers, for 
example. Could they be combinations of symbols? In which case you 
are opening it up to something like this. It needs to be better 
defined. 

REP. BACHINI asked if she could suggest language that would 
better define the difference between the two? Ms. Menzies would 
be happy to do that. She would bring it to the Committee 
tomorrow. 

REP. ELLIS asked if the attorney general had looked into ways to 
be sure of taxing this if it were passed, other than preselling 
the stamp that goes on the board, so it is known the tax is 
collected? Is there any other way of taxing it since it is a form 
of gambling? Ms. Menzies answered they had not spent a lot of 
time examining how this particular gambling activity could be 
taxed. They would probably look to other states that do tax that 
activity, like North Dakota or Washington State to determine the 
most appropriate way of doing that. See EXHIBIT 6. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REP. FRITZ DAILY stated this is not a pulltab bill. Pull tabs and 
sport tabs are different. There are only 100 tabs on a sports tab 
board, the same as a sports pool. If the definition needs to be 
changed to make that work, he has no problems with that. This is 
a form of recreation that is used by a lot of senior citizens. It 
is a convenient way for them to go out in an afternoon, buy a 
sports tab, watch the football game. They know what their numbers 
are, they don't have to go back to the tavern to find out if they 
won. People in Montana enjoy that sort of recreation. 

In response to Ms. Menzies' comments as a representative of Marc 
Racicot, he always says he does not influence the forms of 
gambling in Montana, all he does is enforce the law. They are 
here influencing gambling in Montana. It is important for the 
Committee to know that. 

In answer to Joe Roberts' question of what happens if a winner 
does not show up. It is hard to believe a winner wouldn't show 
up. It would be almost like not showing up to collect your 
paycheck. If you have a winning sports tab, you will know it and 
collect. 

As far as the churches are concerned, sports tabs are absolutely 
not an expansion of gambling. If you go over this bill with just 
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sports tabs, you are not expanding gambling in Montana. If you 
raise the limits on the amount of the sports pool, you are. If 
you reduce the payout amount back down to even $500, he has no 
problem with that. The con-sti tuents in his community asked him to 
bring this bill to the Legislature. When talking about people, he 
is talking about the Montana Power Company, Mountain Bell 
employees, Montana Tech, and he is sure this goes on at other 
universities in Montana. They use it for fund raisers, and it is 
an excellent fund raiser for them. 

He found it hard to believe the NBA or the NFL would oppose this 
piece of legislation. Their own games are a game of chance 
although there is skill involved, and perhaps some luck. That is 
just the way it is sometimes. When you talk about sports pools, 
you are talking about sports tabs. The winner is decided solely 
on chance. There is no other way to influence these types of 
betting. There is absolutely no skill involved in playing them. 
This is a recreational type of gambling, not big time gambling. 
He feels comfortable with the bill and hoped the Committee would 
pass it. 

REP. BACHINI said no executive action would be taken until Ms. 
Menzies presented the suggested language to be changed tomorrow 
morning. 

REP. PAVLOVICH left information on gambling with the Committee. 
EXHIBIT 7. 

HEARING ON HOUSE BILL 378 

Presentation and Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. BOB PAVLOVICH, BD 72, Butte, explained HB 378 is a very 
simple straightforward bill. It is an Act prohibiting the sale of 
tobacco products to and the purchase of tobacco products by 
persons under 18 years of age: preempting local government 
regulations: and providing penalties. This bill prohibits minors 
from buying cigarettes. Right now Montana is one of three states 
that does not have any statutes prohibiting a minor from buying 
cigarettes. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Jerome Anderson is a Lobbyist representing the Tobacco Institute, 
an organization founded and funded by the producers and 
distributors of tobacco products across the country. EXHIBIT 8. 
This group represents the tobacco industry before the United 
States Congress and before legislative bodies throughout the 
United States. Two years age) it was brought to his attention for 
the first time that Montana had no statute regulating sales of 
tobacco products to minors. This occurred because of the 
introduction into the Senate in the 1989 session when it was 
decided to regulate the sales of tobacco products from vending 
machines. That bill was unsuccessful probably because of 
enforcement problems. They realized then the necessity of some 
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form of legislation. HB 378 is the result of a great deal of 
deliberation. He passed out several pieces of information 
discouraging the use of tobacco by minors. EXHIBITS 9. Basically, 
tobacco manufacturers have always believed the decision to use or 
not to use tobacco is the choice to be made by informed adults. 
There is a plethora of information in the United States today 
regarding tobacco products by which people can be informed. 
Activities of the tobacco industry for many years have been 
designed to discourage the use of their products by minors. The 
material in EXHIBITS 9 describes these actions. Some of the 
material in that packet shows the materials distributed to 
retailers and others throughout the State of Washington where 
similar legislation has been instituted. The material is provided 
free of cost by the Tobacco Industry. Montana, Wyoming, New 
Mexico and Louisiana are the only four states out of the 50 
states and the District of Columbia that do not have any 
restriction on the sale of tobacco products to minors. The states 
with statutes have various age limits. 

They believe Montana should join the majority of states and 
District of Columbia and legislate the sale of tobacco products 
to minors. HB 378 not only prohibits the sale of cigarettes, but 
also prohibits sampling of all tobacco products. The industry has 
a policy to restrict the delivery of samples of the product to 
those under the age of 21. Montana's age limit as far as minors 
are concerned is set by the Constitution for all purposes except 
for alcohol beverages at i8 years of age and that is why this 
bill says 18 years. The bill prohibits the sale of tobacco 
products within 500 feet of any place having to do with minors. 
It also prohibits the distribution of a sample. It places limits 
on places where tobacco products may be sold in vending machines. 
It provides penalties for knowingly selling to minors. They have 
no objection to amending the bill to change the penalty to a 
civil penalty from a criminal penalty. 

This bill sets the restrictions for selling tobacco to be 
effective across the whole state. They ask the Committee's 
approval of the legislation. 

Mark Staples, Executive Director of the Montana Association of 
Tobacco and Candy Wholesalers who are the distributors of tobacco 
products, said this problem was studied at their conventions, 
and it was unanimously concurred they should go along with the 
other states in restricting the sale of tobacco products to 
minors. HB 378 creates a desire for uniformity in the laws 
statewide and also has enough teeth in it to have the desired 
effect without being overbearing. He urged support. 

Tom Dowling, Food Distributors Association, has some concerns. It 
is his people who are actually going to sell these products. As 
the bill is drafted it creates a crime which amounts to a high 
misdemeanor which brings with it a lot of difficulties as far as 
civil rights. They would support the bill if the criminal aspect 
was removed from the bill and a civil penalty was imposed. This 
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can be done by changing two words in the bill. 

Earl Thomas, Executive Director of the American Lung Association, 
does support HB 378, but has some amendments. EXHIBIT 10. They 
have been waiting a long time for a minor law. 

Mike Parker is Secretary-Treasurer of Pennington's, Inc., Great 
Falls, Shelby and Havre. They are wholesalers of candy, tobacco, 
and cigarettes among other products. The Association and the 
company support such restrictions. They feel the decisions 
regarding use or non-use of tobacco should be made by informed 
adults. The most recent information campaign put together by the 
Smokeless Tobacco Council prepared pamphlets directed at 
retailers and consumers which were distributed with their orders. 
They think the restrictions on the sales and sampling in HB 378 
are appropriate, and the penalties attached are also appropriate. 
He urged favorable consideration of this bill. 

Scott LeProwse, President of D & R Vending, Inc., Bozeman, 
operates cigarette vending machines in four counties in Montana. 
He welcomed the uniformity the preemptions in HB 378 afford his 
company under which to operate. He sells to the vending industry 
that supports this type of legislation. They asked for the 
Committee's support. 

Paulette Kohman is Executive Di,rector of the Montana Council for 
Maternal and Child Health which consists of members of the health 
community and other interested parties. They are concerned with 
the use of tobacco products by women and children. She passed out 
fact sheets about tobacco use. EXHIBITS 11. This bill has some 
weaknesses. They support the amendments offered by Mr. Thomas. In 
addition they would appreciate having some licensing penalties be 
put in the bill. They could supply proposed amendments if the 
Committee was interested in doing that. There are no places in 
Montana into which persons under 18 .years of age are not 
permitted access. 

John Delano, representing Phillip Morris, Ltd., said they had 
spent considerable time working on this bill, and are in favor of 
it. 

Rosetta Kamlofsky, representing the American Cancer Society, is 
supporting this bill with reservations. It is a minor bill which 
is an important issue for them. They concur with the American 
Lung Association and wish the Committee would take the amendments 
under advisement. They are interested in legislation concerning 
the health of minors as well as adults. 

Roger Tippy, representing R.J.Reynolds, said the companies are 
proudly in support of this campaign and legislation which will 
enable the information in the packets passed out to be provided 
to everybody. EXHIBITS 9. On the issue of preempting the local 
governments, companies train their sales forces and they like to 
know what the rules of the game are statewide. City ordinances 
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and local codes are not easy to locate and look up. They resist 
the amendment taking out Section 4 and support the bill 
otherwise. 

Bill Verwolf, Helena City Manager, very strongly supports the 
bill, and takes the opposite position on the amendment removing 
the restriction on regulation by local governments. This 
restriction applies also to general governments and to self­
governing powers. They basically oppose any further restrictions 
on self-governing powers whether it be in this bill or any other 
bill. 

Annie Bartos, is a Registered Nurse and was a board member of the 
American Lung Association of Montana, and supports HB 378 as 
amended by Mr. Thomas, Executive Director of the Lung 
Association. It is a bill that goes in the right direction to 
protect our youngsters in the State from smoking tobacco. They 
urged passage of HB 378 as amended by Mr. Thomas. 

Jerry Loendorf, representing the Montana Medical Association, 
supports HB 378. It has been well explained. The effects of 
tobacco use are well known. They support the first three 
amendments proposed by the American Lung Association. They would 
not oppose their fourth amendment, nor oppose the proposed 
amendment to change the penalties from criminal to civil. 

There were other proponents - see the Visitor's Registers. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Mike Males, Bozeman, MT, is a free lance writer and researcher 
who has spent quite a bit of time studying how adolescents make 
decisions. He is concerned about the general philosophy in HB 
378, regardless of whether it is amended or not because of its 
tendency to promote the very behaviors that it is designed to 
prevent. We are missing a chance to do something positive here by 
asking for mandatory, punitive legislation. Missing from the 
proponents' testimony and understandably so, is any reference as 
to whether this kind of legislation actually does reduce tobacco 
use by minors. There are literally hundreds of state years of 
experience in this kind of legislation with no evidence 
whatsoever that it actually reduces tobacco use by minors. He has 
done a study of the situation "Smoke by Youth in Montana" which 
is on page 2 of his written testimony EXHIBIT 12. Cigarettes are 
referred to for all tobacco products because they are responsible 
for 99% of all tobacco related deaths. Montana statistics show 
Montana youth are using tobacco less than those nationally. 
Evidence nationally shows laws do not reduce tobacco use. In HB 
378 there are no penalties for minors. Section 2 (3) specified 
the store clerk would be responsible. Basically HB 378 is very 
punitive towards minors and store clerks and lets most of the 
others off the hook. The tobacco industry would not be promoting 
this legislation to self destruct. This type of legislation does 
not have any effect on smoking by minors. He asked the Committee 
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to weigh the proposed alternatives before any action is taken on 
this bill. 

REP. BRADLEY has a bill which allows teen-agers in grades 7-12 in 
October 1991 to vote on whether retailers should refuse to sell 
tobacco to minors. This makes the decision the minor's choice. In 
Bozeman out of 2,000 high school students who voted, 79% voted 
for tobacco-free schools. 

Questions From Committee Members: 

REP. BENEDICT said you have heard the opposition testimony that 
this is a sneaky piece of legislation. How do you feel about 
that? Mr. Thomas said some people will feel it is a public 
relations bill, but there will be another minor bill drafted. 
Hopefully these two can be brought together and a good piece of 
legislation developed. 

REP. BACHINI asked comment on the opponent's testimony about the 
laws in other states not doing the job intended. Jerome Anderson 
explained the industry started about three decades ago to make 
efforts to discourage use of the product by minors. The most 
recent Surgeon General's report states the preference of smoking 
among high school seniors dropped from 29% to 20% between 1976 
and 1983, and it has been fluctuating between 18% and 19% since 
then. That indicates the efforts taken by all people concerned 
with the use of tobacco products have been effective. He 
understands the position taken by the opponent with regard to 
REP. BRADLEY's bill. He doesn't understand his argument to the 
effect that having no regulatory statute on the books at all 
would be better than having restrictions and some regulation on 
the sale of the product. Those selling the product would be 
subject to penalties. 

The amendments proposed by Mr. Thomas are first related to proof 
of identification and proof of age, requiring the use of the 
driver's license. That is already included on page 1, lines 18 
through 21. Mr. Tippy urged uniformity and regulation throughout 
the State to leave the preemption provision in otherwise there 
would be a hodge podge of ordinances and regulations throughout 
the State causing difficulties in the retail business. The 
defense for a retailer if charged could be that he relied upon 
proof of identification whether it is a driver's license or such 
other identification which means a picture and has reasonable 
grounds to believe that by appearance the person appears to be 
the age he represents himself to be. This is a good faith effort 
on the part of the industry. REP. BRADLEY's bill provides the 
referendum provision which is to simply have a referendum among 
the schools, and have the students determine if they want to have 
a tobacco-free school, and leave it at that without any 
regulation statutorily. That is not an effective way to handle 
it. 

REP. ELLIS asked comparison l:Jf the sale of alcohol to minors 
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statute regarding proof of age and reasonable belief if the 
person appears to be over 18 when used as defenses to the 
prosecution and HB 378's defense for sale of tobacco products to 
minors. Mr. Staples said he couldn't be sure. 

REP. ELLIS asked about the argument that requirement by one's 
peers is more likely to have an effect. Mr. Thomas thought peer 
pressure can have a big effect. That would delay this process by 
at least two years. They have a small enrollment in the Bozeman 
high schools. That might not be totally representative of what 
the whole State feels. 

REP. CROMLEY asked if there can be a conviction in a civil 
defense. Does it make sense to have convictions for civil 
offenses and increase penalties for additional convictions. Mr. 
Anderson said the question was presented to him by Mr. Dowling 
who represents the food distributors association in regard to 
changing the penalty from a criminal to civil penalty. They have 
no objection to that so long as it fits within the statutory 
scheme in Montana. In many states the penalty is civil rather 
than criminal. 

REP. RICE asked to contrast this statute with the sale of alcohol 
to minors statute. Is there a clause in the sale of alcohol to 
minors statute that would propose reasonable reliance on proof of 
age and reasonable belief that a person appears to be over 18 are 
defenses to a prosecution? Mr. Staples advised the alcohol 
statute is under the age of 21 rather than 18. He didn't think 
that language is in the statutes, but was not sure. 

REP. RICE asked if a bar owner or retailer sold alcohol to a 
person under 21 regardless of a faked ID, etc., are they still 
liable under the law? Mr. Staples said that would be a per se 
violation. In his experience both as a prosecutor and a defense 
attorney, that is reasonable reliance language in this statute 
but not in the sale of liquor to minors statute; those would 
still be viable defenses in any court of law. Because there is a 
purposely and knowingly provision in both these statutes, then if 
you could prove this person had reasonable reliance on what 
somebody presented them, a fake ID that nobody could figure out 
was fake, then it cannot be said it was done purposely and 
knowingly. Yes, it would be a defense. 

REP. RICE asked if Part B, which is the reasonable reliance on 
proof of age, etc., were eliminated would it strengthen this law 
in terms of its ability to prevent sales of cigarettes to minors? 
Mr. Staples, speaking for himself, thought those defenses would 
still be in there. It would be nice to have that in the bill so 
it would not have to be given in jury instructions should a trial 
become necessary. It doesn't strengthen or weaken it. If that 
makes the difference between acceptance of the bill and not 
accepting it, it would be the lesser of evils to have that taken 
out than to have the bill fail. Those defenses would be viable. 
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Mr. Anderson, in answer to the same question, feels that 
provision should be left in this legislation to ensure that 
defense is available to a proprietor of an establishment in the 
event he is charged. He agrees this defense could be raised 
whether that language is there or not, but you couldn't be 
assured that jury instructions or instructions from the court 
would include that that defense should be considered by the jury 
if there is a prosecution and a trial. Legal language in the bill 
ensures that those instructions would go to a jury and a jury 
would be required to take that defense into consideration. 

REP. STEPPLER said on Page 2, lines 7-10 of the bill it states 
that it is unlawful for a person to engage in tobacco product 
sampling in or on any public park, street or sidewalk that is 
within 500 feet of a center of youth activities. What is the 
penalty for that? Mr. Staples said the same penalties for the 
under age sale would apply to all violations of sale or 
distribution, and that would include sampling. 

REP. CROMLEY asked the definition of sampling. Mr. Staples stated 
the definition of sampling is in Section 1 (4) "Sampling" means 
the distribution of tobacco product samples to the general public 
for tobacco product promotional purposes. This means giving free 
samples to anybody. 

REP. CROMLEY asked if he had the figures available for the other 
five states that are similar to Montana. Mike Males answered 
that is an important figure. It shows that youth tend to reject 
the adult examples to smoke. That is very important. Wyoming has 
a lower smoking rate than the nation as a whole. He would try to 
get the figures requested. 

REP. BACHINI commented that unfortunately the Committee will not 
be able to hold this bill until REP. BRADLEY's bill gets into the 
Committee. This is an important bill and we will act on it. 

REP. STELLA JEAN HANSEN said on Page 2, subsection (3) concerns 
her. What about a mother wh() sends her little kid to the store to 
get cigarettes? Is the liability placed on the person selling the 
cigarettes or on the person who sent the child? Mr. Anderson 
advised it is unlawful to sell and unlawful to purchase, and the 
mother who sent her kid there should not do so. A store clerk 
should not sell such a product to a juvenile no matter who sent 
him. 

REP. STELLA JEAN HANSEN said on Page 4 (d) what about a fake ID 
being taken by a store clerk? Would he be protected? Mr. Anderson 
answered reasonable reliance on proof of age and a reasonable 
belief that a person appears to be 18 years of age or older are 
defenses to a prosecution under this section. A retailer 
conforming to those specifications would certainly not be held 
liable. 

Closing by Sponsor: 
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REP. PAVLOVICH stated he would prefer his bill be left as it is 
without the amendments proposed by the Cancer Society. As far as 
the civil and criminal procedure is concerned, he has no 
preference, perhaps an attorney should be consulted. He did not 
want to wait for the students to vote on it. They are not going 
to make the laws, the Legislature makes the laws. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON HOUSE BILL 378 

Motion: REP. PAVLOVICH moved HB 378 DO PASS. He also moved the 
amendment to change the procedure from criminal to civil. 
The amendment was unanimously adopted. 

Motion: REP. CROMLEY moved on Page 3, line 8, following "sale," 
insert "purchase,". This amendment was also unanimously adopted. 

Motion: REP. RICE moved to amend on page 4, lines 5 through 8, 
dealing with reasonable reliance be stricken. She feels it is too 
easy a defense to say the kid sure looked 18 to me. 

REP. STELLA JEAN HANSEN opposed this amendment. She had sold 
cigarettes in an ice cream store for about 20 years. They had 
lots of minors, they were only four blocks from a high school. 
You are putting a tremendous burden on the store keeper. Kids can 
think up many, many ways to get cigarettes, and this bill won't 
stop them very much either. So the burden of proof is put on the 
store owner, and with the sophistication of teenagers today, it 
is very difficult to tell who is 18 and who is not unless 
everybody under 30 is carded. 

REP. LARSON spoke against that amendment. If a person sells 
alcohol and tobacco products, proof of age on Page 1 Section 1 
(3) spells out criteria for judging whether a person is 18 or 
not. If the person presented identification such as a driver's 
license and a picture, and professes to be 18 or over, that is 
reasonable proof he is 18 or over, and is defensible. 

REP. DOWELL thinks this amendment should be adopted. We need to 
start setting some health policies, and one way is to make this 
as tough as we can. 

REP. KNOX opposed this amendment. The retailers need this 
protection. 

REP. RICE withdrew her motion. 

Motion/Vote: REP. CROMLEY moved on Page 2, line 12 following 
'or' strike "attempt to purchase or receive or attempt to". That 
basically takes out attempt as a crime. He doesn't believe an 
attempt to purchase or receive should be a crime. The motion was 
unanimously adopted. 

REP. TUNBY said on Page 2, Section 2, (b) says places to which 
persons under 18 years of age are not permitted access, that is 
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unworkable. You can't have a vending machine in any place where a 
person under the age of 18 is permitted access. These machines 
must be in hundreds of places now where teenagers have access. 
There are family bars where young people go in all the time. 

Mr. Anderson stated Page 2, Section (4) provides those places in 
which a vending machine may be used. Vending machines may be used 
in factories, businesses, offices, and other places not open to 
the general public. They can also be used in places to which 
persons under 18 are not permitted access. If that's a bar, you 
can have a vending machine there. In places where alcoholic 
beverages are offered for sale vending machines are o.k. there. 
Where vending machines are under the supervision of the owner or 
employee of the establishment. That could be a restaurant or bar 
as long as the machine is under supervision. This is a general 
uniform application of this type of legislation throughout the 
United States. 

Motion: REP. DOWELL moved to strike Section 4 on Page 4. This is 
a local government preemption. 

REP. BACHINI disagreed. He thinks there should be some uniformity 
within the state. 

REP. PAVLOVICH disagreed with the proposed amendment, too. If 
every little community is going to be different, it would be very 
hard for the cigarette people to sell their product. It should be 
uniform throughout the State of Montana. 

REP. KNOX opposes the amendment. There should indeed be 
uniformity, otherwise it wou.ld create endless problems allover 
the state. 

REP. LARSON opposes the amendment. It would kill the bill. 

REP. BARNETT wanted to go on record as opposing the amendment. 

REP. RICE asked why is it so important other than the fact it 
makes it easier for the sellers. The local governments could 
choose to be silent and comply with the state law. REP. LARSON 
explained the bill becomes unworkable. There are 56 counties and 
some 1500 taverns, and many municipalities. 

Vote: The Dowell amendment failed. Voting for the amendment were 
REPS. RICE, STEPPLER, CROMLEY, DOWELL, SCOTT. Motion fails 5-13. 

REP. McCULLOCH asked if people under 18 who buy cigarettes from 
directly supervised vending machines fall under these penalties? 
That was one of REP. BACHINI's concerns also. 

REP. STEPPLER said on the bottom line of Page 3 the owner or 
employee is responsible for supervising the vending machines. 
That seems to be taking the owner out of the picture, and make 
the employee responsible if anything happens. Mr. Anderson 
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responded, if a owner has a business where vending machines are 
located, and he goes away to another state or leaves for a period 
of time, he turns his place of business over to somebody else who 
is responsible for supervising that place of business. It would 
be pretty tough to be nailed for an illegal sale when the owner 
is not there. If the owner is on the premises, the owner would be 
responsible. 

REP. ELLIS thought the responsibility involved with this 
legislation is incumbent on anyone who has a vending machine to 
take precautions, so it creates a problem for them. It makes it 
tougher for the vending machine operator. 

REP. KILPATRICK said if a person was told they were responsible 
for the vending machine, they had better know that and accept 
that responsibility. 

Vote: The motion HB 378 DO PASS AS AMENDED was adopted with 
REPS. STEPPLER, CROMLEY, AND SCOTT voting NO. REP. WALLIN was 
absent. 

HEARING ON HOUSE BILL 308 

Presentation and Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. WM. "RED" MENAHAN, HD 67, Anaconda, said this bill is 
different from HB 378. It is an Act authorizing and regulating 
punchboard and pulltab games; providing qualifications for a 
license to manufacture or distribute authorized games and for a 
permit to offer games to the pUblic; providing for a statutory 
appropriation and distribution of revenue; providing penalties; 
and amending Section 17-7-502, MCA. This is a pulltab bill. He 
passed around some pulltabs that have three or four numbers on 
them. The prizes are for peanuts, candy, etc. He also passed 
around a punchboard. This bill is specifically limited to $2.00 
for any gambling. There is a license fee and 5% of the value of 
that board goes into the appropriate funds. Basically it has all 
the rules and regulations required by the Department. It 
describes what a pulltab and punchboard are, and rules and 
regulations of the bill. Enforcement authority is given to the 
Department of Criminal Justice, the peace officers, etc. There 
are penalties for altering or changing the punchboards or 
pulltabs. 

The "Worldwide Press" business in Great Falls makes punchboards 
and ships them to the State of Washington and to other states 
that have legalized them. One of their biggest customers is in 
the Far East where punchboards and pulltabs are played a lot. 
Most of the time these are used as trade stimulators. During the 
fishing season the neighborhood bars put up fishing tackle to be 
won on a punchboard. Usually it is a dime for a chance. Others 
are for food or candy. That is what the neighborhoods do for 
merchandising. 
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Proponents' Testimony: 

REP. PAVLOVICH, BD 72, Butte, presented this same bill in the 
last session and it was lost on the House floor. He wanted to 
make a little correction on the fiscal note. It says 12 PTE would 
be required by the Department of Justice. He has an amendment 
that would take the Department of Justice out of the bill and 
leave it up to the local governments and let them collect the tax 
and supervise the punchboards ~herever they may be. Another 
fiscal note basically comes out about the same on the gross 
sales. They have these pulltabs in Washington and North Dakota. A 
pulltab provides different denominations, they have different pay 
outs for the cost of the chance that is sold, and that is a 
pulltab that is on a spindlE!. Normally that pulltab is used for 
peanuts. All numbers ending in 3, 7 and 9 were free, and the rest 
were paid for, and all numbers ending in 0 on a Planters Peanut 
board won a can of peanuts. There are different variations of 
pulltabs. 

There is quite a distinction between a pull tab talked about here 
and a sports tab. This is a pulltab and there probably are 4000 
tickets on it. There are four winners at $100, 9 winners at $50, 
9 winners at $20, 18 winners at $10, 40 winners who will receive 
$1,210. There is a definite profit set up of $790. If they are 
all sold, and nobody steals any which is very possible, the local 
governments will get the tax monies. What kind of a tax do you 
want to put on them? Whatever tax the state and local government 
says should be paid on them would be fine but they want the local 
governments to have the money. They need the money more than the 
state does. 

Joe Dugal, Missoula, has been around punchboards for many years. 
The big prizes in the early times were $2.50, $5 and $20 gold 
pieces. When the Legislature legalized punchboards in the late 
40s, he ran the punchboards for the Atlas Cigar Store. He bought 
hundreds and hundreds of punchboards for various businesses. 
Those punchboards had a tax on them according to what the board 
took in. At that time a 1,000 hole board paid a state tax of 
$7.50. That tax stamp was put on the board by the company selling 
the board. An investigator came around periodically to check the 
tax stamps on the boards and there was a penalty if the stamp was 
not there. On top of that the city had a small license fee, which 
varied from $1.50 to $3.00 a board. He never saw anybody ever get 
hurt playing punchboards. People liked to play them. Not 
everybody played them, but it was surprising how many people who 
opposed gambling played them. Ever since the Constitutional 
Convention and the law that legalized gambling in the state, he 
has had people ask him when we are going to get our punchboards 
back. He tells them you have to ask your state representatives to 
do that. 

Mark Staples, representing the Montana Tavern Association, echoed 
previous proponents' testimony. Members of the Tavern Association 
say their customers ask them why they had to get rid of 
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punchboards, and how can they get them back? It wasn't big time 
gambling. They were asked to support this bill and they 
wholeheartedly do. At their Convention they resolved to do so and 
have continued to do so on behalf of the members and the members' 
customers in Southwestern Montana where punchboards and pull tabs 
were a way of life. As a person who grew up in Butte, MT he was 
around them all his life and saw everyone participating 
innocently in the past. They support HB 308. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Lois Menzies, Administrative Officer for the Gambling Control 
Division of the Department of Justice, shared some of the 
technical concerns the Department has with this legislation. The 
first one concerns regulations. HB 308 creates a structure for 
regulating punchboards and pulltab games that is apart from the 
regulatory structure for all other gambling activities regulated 
by the Gambling Control Division. See EXHIBIT 13. Regulation 
would be less complicated and confusing if the provisions 
regarding punchboards and pulltab games matched those for other 
gambling activities. 

There are also differences in permit fees. Section 6 statutorily 
appropriates punchboard and pulltab permit and license fees to 
the DOJ. This procedure is inconsistent with how other gambling 
permit fees are handled; other permit fees are appropriated by 
the Legislature for use by the Division. 

There is concern about control of the games. Section 7 (2) grants 
the DOJ "peace officer status with the powers of search, seizure, 
and arrest to regulate and control persons who offer or make 
available punchboard and pulltab games". This section makes no 
reference to the regulation or control of players. A serious 
problem was encountered by the North Dakota Attorney General's 
office. A widespread practice for pulltab operators was to leak 
to certain players information about how much money remained to 
be made or lost if all remaining tickets for a particular game 
were purchased. It is unclear whether the Department may regulate 
the actions of a player who takes advantage of insider 
information. 

Joe Roberts is affiliated with Don't Gamble with The Future, a 
group of concerned citizens from throughout the state who oppose 
HB 308. It is truly a grass roots effort that is concerned with 
where the continuing attrition of resistance to and expansion of 
gambling is taking us. The people who started this have had 
public meetings in Kalispell which were attended by over 350 
people, in Billings and in Helena. There is further activity 
going on around the state. As this group becomes known, more 
people are getting in touch and saying thank goodness someone is 
starting to raise some questions about the continuing expansion 
of gambling. There is a substantial number of citizens of Montana 
who are concerned with how we got into the casinoization of bars 
and restaurants. 
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They respect the moral point of view for which the Association of 
Churches stands. He would differentiate them from his group by 
saying a large number of people are simply concerned about the 
quality of life in Montana. They are asking whether Montana wants 
to be a casino state and get into the slot machines and the 
roulette wheels and the commercialization of gambling. There is a 
great fear that is where we are heading. The goals of this group 
in this legislative session is to 'just say no' to any more 
expansion. This bill is probably as good an example as any. 

Punchboards and pulltabs sound fine, they sound pretty innocent, 
let the bars make a little money, but we're talking about big 
time gambling. He will refer to that in some information he has 
from North Dakota and Minnesota. This is not small time stuff. 
You have heard about blackjack in North Dakota and how great and 
wondrous that is. He has information that pulltabs are a greater 
revenue source and there is more money spent on pull tabs in North 
Dakota than is spent on blackjack. He reminded that when the 
people of Montana had a chance to speak on this issue in 1982 on 
an initiative that included punchboards, blackjack, and video 
games machines, it was decisively rejected by the citizenry of 
Montana, 68% to 32%, and passed in only three counties, 53 
counties opposed it. He doeEI not think people have changed over 
that period of time. The majority of people are probably against 
it. There are three gambling bills going on right now. Blackjack 
is next door and the Senate Judiciary Committee is scheduling the 
Indian Regulatory Act. He will be available and would enjoy 
discussing with Committee members any questions they may have • 

He referred first to a consulting group called Christiansen 
Cummings who is a reputable, non-partisan consulting group in the 
entire gaming industry. They did a review of the gambling in 
Minnesota EXHIBIT 14 concerning charitable pull tabs which they 
have in Minnesota. To extract. this comment, any state that 
legalizes commercial games (and pulltabs are certainly commercial 
games), assumes the responsibility of adequately regulating those 
games. To legalize gambling without sufficient resources to 
adequately regulate it is irresponsible government. It invites 
gambling and exposes the public to risk. This failure is made 
more serious by the fact that. not all forms of gambling present 
equal problems of control. Games transacted through computer and 
automatic systems are relatively easy to control and in fact are 
effectively controlled. Manua.lly transacted games, including 
pu1ltabs, punchboards, etc. present much tougher control and 
enforcement problems; problems that are more expensive to 
effectively resolve. That is their conclusion. 

When he hears about an amendment that would place this under 
local enforcement and regulation, with the proceeds going 
entirely to the local basis, his reaction to that is not good. 
One of the good things the Legislature did about gambling two 
years ago was the adoption of the federal state regulatory rules 
and controls so the rules are the same for everybody and the laws 
are enforced consistently. This was one step forward in this 
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whole business. This bill would let each county decide what 
their regulations are going to be or what their county attorney 
thinks, and to keep the revenue only in the county is a serious 
step backwards. That is a serious defect in this bill. It is 
being proposed to undo the system as it now stands. 

The Attorney General of North Dakota has done extensive 
investigation of pulltabs in North Dakota. They are called 'jars' 
there because they are not typically on a spindle, they put them 
in a large jar. You can reach in and get your tab. In the report 
EXHIBIT 15 a small number of people were consistently winning 
large sums of money from pulltab games. They investigated this 
and discovered that a large number of people had won $50,000 or 
more in North Dakota by playing pulltab games. In fact, one 
person had gross winnings in excess of $1.5 million. Many of the 
players were obtaining inside information from certain jar 
operators. In conclusion the report stated of the 34 gaming sites 
fully investigated, inside information was found to be a problem 
in all locations. The results of the investigation are still 
ongoing. 

He also submitted a report from the Grand Forks County state's 
attorney in which he conducted an investigation and corroborates 
this. EXHIBIT 16. His investigation indicates there has been 
continual and extensive use of information by a number of pull tab 
players in that county. As a result one individual was found to 
have taken revenues in excess of $700,000 per audits of award 
winning tickets. 

He had a copy of the Minnesota situation investigative report 
done through a big study on what happens when charitable pulltabs 
in Minnesota are allowed; how subject to abuse and cheating they 
are. This is called "Cheating the Charities"; for some 
Minnesotans playing pulltabs is just plain poison. EXHIBIT 14. 

He thinks the sponsors of this bill are well intentioned. They 
see it as recreational, it is a traffic stimulator, it makes a 
little money for the bars. Your point of view needs to be a 
broader one from the standpoint of protecting the integrity of 
the game and gambling in general in Montana, and there are 
serious possibilities of abuse and difficulties of regulation and 
enforcement. He urged the Committee to look at this bill very, 
very carefully. 

Bill Verwolf, City Manager for the City of Helena, said the city 
commission has reviewed this bill and asked him to appear here 
and oppose it. Primarily, for several reasons this bill is an 
expansion of gambling in Montana, and they are opposed to the 
expansion of gambling past where they are today. They opposed 21 
and every other expansion of gambling. They want Montana to take 
a break from this constant session after session of finding ways 
to increase gambling in the state. For that reason and in 
agreement with the former opponent, he opposes the passage of HB 
308. 
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Susan Donnelly, Bigfork, Montana, and her husband are opposed to 
any expansion of gambling in the state. EXHIBIT 17. 

See the Visitor's Register for other proponents and opponents. 

Questions From Committee Members: 

REP. KNOX asked her to comment on the proposed amendment that 
would remove the Department of Justice from enforcement and leave 
the enforcement of this bill up to the local governments. Ms. 
Menzies advised the position of the Department concerning that 
amendment would be in opposition with taking that particular type 
of gambling away from the Department and putting it under local 
control. This is in a forum and they want it solely under one 
jurisdiction. SB 431 in 1989, which was a massive bill, created 
some pretty sweeping reforms of the gambling laws. The major 
purpose of that bill was to broaden and standardize regulations 
and enforcement of the gambling laws. They think this is a step 
backwards. 

REP. BACHINI questioned the fiscal note. He couldn't believe the 
per capita spending per year in Montana. It is unbelievable. He 
also has a problem with the additional 12 FTE that would be 
required within the Department. The Department should have 
adequate people now,because of what is going on with some of the 
other gambling activities. Richard Ask, Outprogram Manager for 
the Department of Justice Gambling Control Division, explained in 
order to estimate the volume of punchboard and pulltab sales, you 
would have to estimate because they are not a legal game in 
Montana, and go to states in which they are legal. He called the 
National Association of Fundraising Ticket Manufacturers and 
asked them for the names of the states in our regions that had a 
$2 bet limit in which the pulltabs and punchboards were sold to 
taverns. They gave him the states of North Dakota and Minnesota 
with a $2 limit and added for contrast the State of Washington 
which has a $.50 limit for pulltabs. North Dakota and Minnesota 
each have a $200 per capita spending on pull tabs and 
punchboards. Washington has an $80 per capita spending on them 
with a $.50 limit. There is a conservative approach by cutting it 
in half, essentially because we have so many other forms of 
gambling available in taverns .. That is where they came up with 
the $100. Given the volume of that gambling each of the program 
managers were asked and then they again asked themselves how many 
FTEs they thought they would need to handle the additional 
workload. It essentially came back 12. He checked with North 
Dakota and Minnesota to see how many people they had to regulate 
their pulltab sales industry. North Dakota had 11 with a 
population of about 600,000. Minnesota has approximately 56 
people whose job is to regulate the pulltab industry. They have a 
population of about 4.5 million. He didn't think it unreasonable 
to request 12 FTEs given the volume of work anticipated. 

REP. BACHINI said there are inspectors for keno, video, poker; 
why do we need so many more when these people are going to be 
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visiting the establishments now that are going to have these 
pulltabs. It seems this is building another department. Perhaps 
we are not utilizing the people we have. Why can't the present 
people be used? Mr. Ask said those people would be used as well. 
This is an estimate of the impact on each program by the 
additional volume of gambling to be regulated. It has to go along 
with that. 

REP. PAVLOVICH had some figures from Washington on their 
punchboards and pulltabs for the period ending 12/31/89. In that 
12-month period punchboards and pulltabs gross receipts were $395 
million. Prizes paid were $271 million, and net receipts were 
$123 million, minus expenses of $84 million. That is a net income 
of $39 million. About 95% of their punchboards and pulltabs come 
from the manufacturer in Great Falls. EXHIBIT 18. 

REP. RICE was curious about knowing when to buy, and if insider 
information would be a problem with these games. What is a way to 
control that? REP. MENAHAN said on a money board a lot of them 
mark off what was won and then would know by looking at the 
board. On a candy board you could see if there was $10 worth of 
candy left and only $3 worth of punches. So someone could punch 
out the board and take advantage of this situation. One of the 
things about the merchandise boards and the punchboards, those 
are the greatest stimulants and conversation pieces. The best 
thing is to have a variety of prizes. That is basically what it 
is. He didn't know how the insider information worked since they 
didn't have that highly valued prizes. 

REP. RICE didn't know enough about the gambling laws to know 
whether or not this percent is about in the ballpark with other 
kinds of tax revenues. REP. MENAHAN said they take 15% on poker 
machines. The chances the operators will lose on these is pretty 
good, because sometimes a board is put up with one prize and 
maybe somebody pulls the winning number on the first try or so on 
a $150 board, there goes your $150. You are stuck. He thought 5% 
would be a fair percentage for the operator. 

REP. STELLA JEAN HANSEN said punchboards are the only form of 
gambling that used to fascinate her. Can a person buy a whole 
board? REP. MENAHAN said yes, someone can buyout the whole 
board. That is what the operator is trying to do. It is something 
to keep the customers happy and something to account for, it is a 
different type of gambling than what poker machines are. These 
are more of a trade stimulator. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REP. MENAHAN closed saying we hear about the casinos. He wants it 
understood the Butte and Anaconda people who are pushing gambling 
never envisioned casinos. They were the small time gamblers in 
this Legislature and it turned out that those people in the 
outskirts that didn't have any type of gambling were the ones who 
went for the big casinos because they found a loophole in the 
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keno law, and they were about to have a whole bunch of keno 
machines. They never did envision that. They envisioned just a 
few machines, a few punchboards as trade stimulators. Their goal 
was never to have big time gambling. All they wanted were the 
things they did at home, like the whist tournament they had in 
Glasgow, etc. That is all they wanted. Just those things their 
people do at home. They are not trying to come in and run some 
fast action game on someone. He had this bill in in about 1975 
and so when these other things started spiraling, look what 
happened. They were always trying to keep the neighborhood tavern 
small time and keep the people happy in this type of situation. 
If the Committee wanted to cut it down to a $.50 amount to bet, 
or even $.25, that would be alright. They would just like to have 
them as a trade stimulator. He would appreciate support. 

He offered a video on Worldwide Press out of Great Falls that 
hires a lot of handicapped people who make the punchboards, etc. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON HOUSE BILL 479 

Motion: REP. SHEILA RICE moved HB 479 be brought off the Table. 

Discussion: She had asked this bill to be Tabled for lack of 
enough information. Amendments have already been adopted. 

REP. SONNY RANSON asked why this bill is being reconsidered. It 
was Tabled because of a conflict with SB 26, and the Committee 
wanted to wait until SB 26 could be heard. He was discussing the 
Section in SB 26 that deals with 17-6-308 MCA. EXHIBIT 19 is the 
basis of HB 479 which basically allows the Investment Board to 
invest in non-profit organizations, such as hospitals. They would 
have to follow through with the same regulations required for 
other eligible borrowers. That is what the amendments did to HB 
479 before it was Tabled. The investment requirements for the 
Investment Board is that they will come up with 80% of the money, 
the other 20% has to be generated and is what the banking 
institution will have to hold in their portfolio. If a local 
banking operation is very interested in that particular expansion 
to the nursing home, the bank would look at it and see if they 
could participate in it for 20%, or maybe two or three banks 
could jointly participate on the basis of 20%. The 80% majority 
of that expansion would come from the Investment Board. He views 
this as an outlet to allow the Investment Board to participate in 
a non-profit expansion within the State, and also encourage the 
local banks to take a piece of the action. It has merit. 

REP. LARSON spoke against the motion to take this from the Table 
because we have an economic development subcommittee in this 
group that is planning to try to develop a comprehensive plan for 
economic development in Mont:ana. This bill probably should be 
part of the package that group considers because we are trying to 
get a big picture on how to handle investment monies in Montana. 

REP. BACHINI saw a problem with that because of the transmittal 
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date. Some action has to be taken if the Committee sees fit to 
take it from the Table. 

REP. RICE thought this bill should be acted on rather than 
delaying it by putting it in a subcommittee. 

REP. KNOX reluctantly spoke against this motion. There is 
obviously limited funds to invest and those funds should indeed 
move to tax paying situations. 

REP. RICE reminded one of the things Dave Lewis said is that 
there hasn't been a line around the capitol and that the instate 
investment fund is actually well below its ceiling for instate 
investments in profit making entities. Opening it up to non­
profit entities in many cases can create jobs with instate 
investment dollars. That is what we want to do with those 
dollars. 

REP. BACHINI said he had no problem taking it from the Table 
since they will have to meet the same criteria as the others. 

Motion/Vote: Motion to take HB 479 from the Table was adopted 
14-4 with REPS. KNOX, STEPPLER, BARNETT AND STELLA JEAN HANSEN 
voting NO. 

Motion/Vote: REP. RICE moved HB 479 DO PASS AS AMENDED. 

Discussion: Paul Verdon explained the Committee members do not 
have copies of the amendment that was previously adopted. EXHIBIT 
20. That amendment is the same as EXHIBIT 21. 

REP. SONNY HANSON pointed out the data on Page 13 of EXHIBIT 19 
they are changing that and authorizing investments in subsections 
(2 and (3) subject to the provisions of rules adopted by the 
Board. This is a federal requirement, and that is why it is being 
changed. As amended HB 479 will in effect become paragraph (4) 
underneath that Section. 

REP. WALLIN asked when SB 26 would be heard. Will SB 26 be 
incorporated in HB 479? REP. BACHINI said it would not be heard 
until the next half. Mr. Verdon explained SB 26 is an entirely 
separate bill from this. If it is passed, it strikes two full 
subsections out of this Section because the Supreme Court about 
three years ago ruled it unconstitutional for the Board to 
guarantee bonds. They had to take out subsection (2), and they 
took out the last sentence of subsection (1). Those deletions 
were made to conform with the Supreme Court decision, but the 
rest of the Section stays intact. That just takes out the bonding 
guarantee, it doesn't affect anything about loans. 

REP. RICE had really looked into this. She had talked to the 
Board of Investments, the sponsor, the sponsor of SB 26. This in 
her opinion is good bill, and it should be passed. 
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REP. WALLIN said he will vote for the bill, but as far as 
building nursing homes and hospitals, we already have in Montana 
health facilities that sell bonds at state rates and local 
hospitals and rest homes, etc. can borrow by going through 
bonding through the state. This isn't going to add on a lot of 
bonding guarantees. It would be more borderline than having to go 
through a bonding company because it would be more' risky and 
wouldn't work for a nursing home. 

REP. STELLA JEAN HANSEN askE~d who would it work for? 

REP. WALLIN didn't know what those who couldn't qualify would do 
if they couldn't qualify for bonding and dump it on the state. So 
there would be more marginal credit, which is what is wrong with 
this. 

Mr. Verdon reminded the Board of Investments lends money under 
this Section, but this is an investment, it is not a grant. The 
Board of Investments is charged with making a profit on any 
investments they make. The nursing home had said if they have to 
pay going interest rates, they can't afford that. The Board of 
Investment is authorized to make these loans, but they also have 
to earn money. 

REP. SONNY HANSON saw it as a means for the local community 
financial institutions to participate with the development of a 
hospital, etc. It is an additional tool. 

Vote: Motion HB 479 DO PASS AS AMENDED was unanimously adopted. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Adjournment: 11:15 A.M. 

JO LAHTI, SECRETARY 

BB/jl 

BU021291.HMI 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

BUSINESS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 

ROLL CALL DATE ~_tZ, 12; Iff I 
':.i 

I NAME I PRESENT I ABSENT I EXCUSED I 
REP. JOE BARNETT ./ 

REP. STEVE BENEDICT / 

REP. BRENT CROMLEY V 

REP. TIM DOWELL j/" 

REP. ALVIN ELLIS, JR. V 

REP. STELLA JEAN HANSEN V 

REP. H.S."S0NNYI HANSON V 

REP. TOM KILPATRICK v/ 

REP. DICK KNOX ;/' 

REP. DON LARSON v 

REP. SCOTT MCCULLOCH ..,/ 

REP. BOB PAVLOVICH .,/' 

REP. JOHN SCOTT V 

REP. DON STEPPLER V 

REP. ROLPH TUNBY /' 

REP. NORM WALLIN /' 

REP. SHEILA RICE, VICE-CHAIR ;/ 

REP. BOB BACHINI, CHAIRMAN V 



---------------:-.------,--~' - .. ---:-::------' ----'---------,-~ 

HOUSE STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

February 12, 1991 
Page 1 of 1 

Mr. Speaker: We, the committee on Business and Economic 

Development report that House Bill 479 (first reading copy -­

white) do pass as amended • 

~ ,) , ' 

Signed: __ ....;-t...:.;)::"t--"'1/:-· -::fl~)f.il!:-'" ';';':";-;;"l..l~; .I:i' "-f£'//~i.,,:'l(...t.>­
. Bob Bacnini, Chairman 

And, that such amendments read: 

1. Page 3, lines 5 through 16. 
Following: "assistance" on line 5 
Strike: remainder of line 5 through "investment" on line 16 
Insert: w. The rules must recognize that different criteria may 

be needed tor nonprofit corporations than for for-profit 
corporation's· 
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PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO HOUSE BILL NO. 503 

Submitted by the Gambling Control Division 
February 13, 1~91 

1. Page 2. 
Following: line 3 
Insert: "(3) "Sports tab" means a folded or banded ticket with a 

face covered to conceal a combination of two numbers with 
each number ranging from zero through nine." 

Renumber: subsequent subsections 

2. Page 2, line 4. 
Strike: ".1J!!L:" 
Insert: "tab game" 
Following: "A" 
Insert: "gambling enterprise conducted on a" 
Strike: ".l..Q.2." 
Insert: "sports" 

3. Page 2, lines 5 through 7. 
Strike: ".1.hAi" on line 5 through ".1AQ" on line 7 
Insert: " A person may purchase a sports tab from the card" 

4. Page 2, line 8. 
Strike: "ADX," 

Insert: "a" 

5. Page 2, lines 8 and 9. 
Strike: "in" on line 8 through "animals" on line 9 
Insert: "as provided in 23-5-502" 

6. Page 2, line ll. 
Strike: "~" 
Insert: "tab games" 

7. Page 2, line 12. 
S t r ike: "'llM" 
Insert: "tab games" 

8. Page 2, line 15. 
Following: "(1)" 
Insert: "(a)" 
Strike: "recording" 
Insert: "conducting" 

9 • P ag e 2, lin e 16. 
Following: "iAQ" 
Insert: "game" 

1 
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10. Page 2, line 17. 
Following: "Q.!:." 

Insert: "sports" 

11. Page 2, line 19. 
Following: "tab" 
Insert: "game" 

12. Page 2. 
Following: line 21 
Insert: "(b) In addition to meeting the requirements in 

subsection (l)(a), a card used for conducting a sports pool 
game must contain 100 sports tabs with each tab containing a 
different combination of numbers. The sports tabs must be 
purchased from a manufacturer licensed under 23-5-152." 

13. Page 2, line 22. 
Following: "A" 
Insert: "sports tab or" 

14. Page 2, lines 22 and 23. 
Strike: "Q.!:." on line 22 through "tab" on line 23 

15. Page 2, line 24. 
Following: "tab~' 
Insert: "game" 

16. Page 3, lines 5 and 6. 
Strike: "An" on line 5 through "~" on line 6 
Insert: "A" 

1 7 • P ag e 3, lin e 9. 
Following: "tab" 
Inser t : "game" 

18. Page 3, line 10. 
Following: "all" 
Insert: ."sports" 

1 9 • P ag e 3, lin e 1 8 • 
Following: "Q.!:." 

Insert: "of the total amount paid for all" 
Strike: "tab" 
Insert: "tabs sold" 

20. Page 3. 
Following: line 18 
,Insert: "(4)(a) A sports tab game may be conducted only In ,~~~ 

conjunction with a professional or I'ollegian sports event ."\ .,"v 
in which the participants in the event are natural persons. 

(b) A winner in a sports tab game is determined by 
matching the numbers on the sports tab with the last or only 

2 



digits of the score of the sports event at specified 
intervals during the event or at the end of the event." 

The term "sports tab game" is defined as follows: 

(4) "Sports tab game" means a gambling enterprise conducted 
on a card to which sports tabs are attached. A person may 
purchase a sports tab from the card for the chance to win money 
or other items of value on a sports event as provided in 23-5-502. 

3 



Amendments to House Bill No. 503 
First Reading Copy 

Prepared for Rep. Pavlovich 

February 6, 1991 

EXHIBIT_...;.1..~ __ _ 
V-.j I rat J,.\TE :r~'../ I 1. , { 

I 
_______ ~.~o::._:=_j __ _ 

For the ,committee on Business and Economic Development 

Prepared by John MacMaster 

1. Page 3, line 7. 
Following: "consideration" 
Insert: "not exceeding $5" 

1 hb050301.ajm 
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Exhibit 3A contained 2 sports tab boards. The originals 
are stored at the Montana Historical Society, 225 North 
Roberts, Helena, MT 59601. (Phone 406-444-4775) 
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EXHI8IT~/.f;~ __ _ 

DATE5? /2 If 9'1 , STATE or MONTANA 

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 
! • R_---=:6:....V:::..:;3;;.-___ _ 
Hu 

Mare nadelll 
Allorncy GCllcral 

GAMBLING CONTROL DIVISION 

TESTIMONY ON HOUSE BILL NO. 503 (HB 503) 

2(iR7 Airporl Road 
II clcna. I\IT S?62()-1424 

Submitted by Lois Menzies, Administrative Officer 
Gambling Control Division, Department of Justice 

February 12, 1991 

The following is a list of concerns regarding HB 308 as 

identified by the Gambling Control Division: 

Definition of "sports tab". The term "sports tab" as used in 

section 1 is not adequately defined to isolate it as a particular 

gambling device. A sports tab is actually a tip board used in 

conjunction with a sports event. A tip board is a variation of a 

pull tab game. The definition of "sports tab" appears general 

enough to authorize other pull tab games. 

Rules of the game. The rules in section 3 do not sufficiently 

describe how a sports tab game is to be conducted. There is no 

mention that the numbers on each tab are to be compared to the 

scores during a particular sports event to determine the winners. 

The Division has found a similar problem with the rules governing 

sports pool and will be introducing legislation to clarify how a 

sports pool is to be conducted. 

Record of winners. In conducting a sports pool, a person must 

sign his or her name in a square to indicate that the person 

placed a wager by purchasing a square. In contrast, in 

conducting a sports tab game, no record is kept as to which 

1 
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persons purchased the winning tabs. 

Wagers and payouts. There are no caps on the amount that may be 

wagered on a sports tab game or on the amount that may be paid to 

winners. All other forms of legalized gambling in Montana have 

either a bet or prize limit or both, except for Calcutta pools. 

Administration assessment. section 3 permits a sports tab 

operator to retain up to 10 percent of the total amount paid for 

all tabs sold. In contrast, the sports pool provisions require a 

100 percent payout to players, unless the pool is conducted by a 

nonprofit organization for charitable, educational, or community 

service purposes. Permitting a sports tab operator to retain a 

portion of wagers, particularly when there are no caps on the 

amount that may be wagered, moves way from the concept of 

offering a game as a trade stimulant into the realm of commercial 

gambling. 

Effective date. This bill is effective on passage and approval. 

The immediate effective date gives the Gambling Control Division 

inadequate time to adopt rules and train personnel on the 

regulation of sports pools. 

The Committee should also be aware that there are two other bills 

addressing sports pools. As noted earlier, the Division bill 

clarifies the definition of a sports pool and expands on the 

rules of the game. A bill introduced by the Gaming Advisory 

Council broadens the definition of "sports pool" by eliminating 

reference to a card divided into squares or spaces with the names 

of the participants written within the squares or spaces. 

The Attorney General also received a letter from the National 

Basketball Association urging this Committee to reject HB 503. 
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SENT BY:Proskauer {09} 

GARv a. IIIiTTI.IAN 
BENIOFI VIC!! "~!!~IO!;NT & 
()l!N!FlAL eOUNSEL 

2-11-91 : 6: 10PM : 

Attorney General Marc Racicot 
Justice Building 
215 North Sanders street 
Helena, Montana 59620 

February 11, 1991 

A~: Beth Baker, Executive Assistant 

Dear Attorney General Racicot: 

It has just come to my attention that the House Business 
and Economic Development committee has scheduled a hearing for 
Tuesday, February 12, to hear testimony on H.B. 503, a bill which 
would allow sports tab games, increase the price for a sports 
pool chance, and raise the total amount that may be paid to 
winners of a sports pool. 

On behalf of the National Basketball Association, I urge 
the committee to reject this effort to expand sports betting in 
Montana. As you may be aware, the NBA is strongly opposed to any 
type of betting on its games. We believe that sports betting of 
any kind changes the nature of our fans' interest -- away from 
whether their team wins, to whether a certain score has occurred. 

In addition, sports pool betting may well lead to other 
forms of gambling on the outcome of sporting events. If that 
happens, it could cause the erosion of public confidence in the 
integrity of our games and our players. Further, state­
sanctioned sports betting sends to our youngest fans the mistaken 
message that sports and gamblin~ are compatible. 

Finally, we are concerned that this bill would increase the 
limit on individual chance tickets from $5 to $100 and that the 
individual pools could reach as high as $10,000. 

I hope that you will 10in us in opposing this effort to 
fUrther expand sports betting. 

Sincerely, 

~gf~ 
Ga~B. Bettman 
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Chapter 230-30 WAC 
PUNCHBOARDS AND PULL TABS 

Substitute nares. 
R c,iacemcnt of commission id~ntification stamps on 

puil tab dispensing devices. 
T ,,!nsfer of any gambling devices rcquirir.g id'~n!ifica· 

tlOn and inspection sen ice:> slamps to be affixed­
Requirement for documentation. 

Punchboard and pull tab quality control-Special in­
spection~ and transfer invoices-Special fees to re­
cover costs. 

Punchbo"rd and pull tab operation. 
Standards for construction of punchboards 
Punch board restrictions. 
Punch board/pull tab price per play to be posted, 
Control of prizes, 
Punch board and pull tab inventory and retention 

requirements. 
Minimum percentage of prizes for certain gambling 

activities, 
Limitation on pull tab dispensing devices. 
All devices must comply with rules. 
Pull tab dispensing devices to be submitted to com .. 

mission for approval prior to sale. 
Punchboard and pull tab device to display name of its 

licensed manufacturer. 
Pull tab series assembly and packaging. 
Standards for construction of pull tabs. 
Possession or sale of pull'tab series in which winners 

or location of winners may be determined in ad­
vance-Prohibited. 

Only one flare may be used with a punch board or 
pull ta b series. 

Standards for flares. made by manufacturers: distrib­
utors; operators. 

Possession of duplicate numbered-color coded pull 
tab series prohibited. 

Flare to display pull tab series number. 
Punchboard and pull tab business restrictions. 
Buying from and selling to only licensees required. 
Punch boards. pull tabs and related equipment may be 

soid with sale of business. 
Sale of punch boards. pull tabs and pull tab dispensing 

devices when license revoked. expired or voluntarily 
surrendered. 

Trade-in of used pull tab dispensing devicCl; permit. 
ted provided certain records are maintained. 

Interest in separate business involving punchboards 
and pull tabs at a different marketing level 
prohibited. 

Recall of defective punchboards. pull tabs or pull tab 
dispensing devices. 

Rules applicable to operators of punchboarcls and pull 
tabs applicable as well to operators of either 
activity. 

230-·3~1 

23{}-'3{}-'999 

Unapproved mechanical or electrical coin-operated 
pull tab dispensing devices prohibited. (Order 42. § 
23{}-'3~1. filed 9/18/15. effective 6/1 /76.) Re· 
pealed by Order 55. filed 6/25/76. 
Test of continuous play/open ended pull tab serie~. 
(Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070 (8). (II) and 
(14). 85-03-024 (Order 142), § 23{}-'30--99'1. filed 
1/9/85.) Repealed by 87-15-052 (Order 169). filed 
7/14/87. Statutor) Authority: Chapter 9.46 RCW. 

WAC 230-30-015 Substitute nares. A substitute 
flare may be utilized on punchboards or pull tabs. Sub­
stitute flares shall have the Washington state identifica­
tion and inspection services stamp number assigned to 
the punchboard or pull tab series permanently recorded 
in ink on the face of the substitute flare. Such flare shall 
also show the series number assigned to that device by 
the manufacturer. If a substitute nare is used for a pull 
tab series, then the manufacturer's flare, with the man­
ufacturer's series number and the identification and in­
spection services stamp obtained from the commission 
thereon, shall be attached to the back of the substitute 
flare in such a manner as to be clearly visible to a person 
playing the device. 

The responsibility for recording the Washington state 
identification and inspection services stamp number 011 

the substitute flare shall rest with the manufacture:. 
distributor, or operator who changes the original flare 
and attaches the substitute fl\lre. [Statutory Authority: 
RCW 9.46.070 (8), (II) and (14). 88-J3-060 (Order 
179), § 230--30-015, filed 6/14/88. Statutory Authority: 
RCW 9.46.070 (5), (7), (8), (9), (II), (14) and (19). 
84-13-038 (Order 140), § 230--30--015, filed 6/15/84. 
Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070 (6) and (11). 8i-
21-033 (Order 114), § 230--30--{)15, filed 10/15/81. 
Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070(5). 81-13-032 
(Order 109), § 230--30-015, filed 6/15/81: 79-07-019 
(Resolution No. 90), § 230--30-015, filed 6/14/79; Or­
der 48, § 230--30-015, filed 3/23/76; Order 21, § 230-
30-015, filed 8/20/74; Order 9, § 230--30-015. filed 
12/19/73.) 

DISPOSITIO," OF SECfIONS FORMERLY CODIFIED I~ THIS 
CHAPTER 

WAC 230-30-016 Replacement of commission iden­
tification stamps on pull tab dispensing devices. (1) Not­
withstanding any other provisions in these rules, a 
licensed operator or distributor of pull tab dispensing 
devices may obtain a commission identification stamp to 
replace an identification stamp affixed to a pull tab dis­
pensing device that has bec(lme unidentifiable due to 
wear: Provided. That the operator or distributor furnish 
to the commission: 

:.1(;-30 010 

~~O-3Q·-O~O 

Prior inspection or approval of punchboards. pull tabs. 
or devices for the distribution of puli tabs by the 
LUmrni'>lon-Ait~rni.tlVes. [Order 5. § 230· }O-D! O. 
foled 1 Z/ 19 i73. 1:25 p.m.) Repealed by Ordcl' 9. filed 
12!l0j7J. 1:21> p.m 
Approval by sample. (Order 5. § 23{}-'30-'{)20. fiJ.:d 
12/19/73. 1:25 p.m.] Repealed by Ordc:r 9. filed 
12/19/73. I :26 p.m. 

(17) 

(a) The invoice from the operator, distributor or 
manufacturer for the purchase of the dispensing device 
in question, or 
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(h! A l'ompiet<: nutaril".cd dc<;cription of the rul1 tab 
di,pcnsing device. scri:.!1 :ll!fllh:r. manufacturer, and the 
commis~ion stamp number previously affixed to the 
dcrlc,:. 

(2) The request for replacement of the commission 
identification stamp shall be submitted on a form pro­
viJed by the commission. The fee for replacement of the 
commission identific:ltion stamp~ shal1 be as required by 
WAC 230-04-201. [Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46-
.070 (51. (7). nq. (9). (11). (14) and (19). 84·-13-038 
(Order 140). § 2)0-30-010. fiied 6/15/84; Order 48. § 
230-~O· 016. filed 3/23/,76.] 

WAC 230-311-01H Transfer of any gambling de~ices 
requiring identificatinn and inspection services stamps to 
be affixed--ReqlJircnwnt for documentation. (I) Persons 
selling or other' .• i,c It: rnl'hing punchboards, pull tabs, or 
pull tab dispcn,in~ d:::\i.:e~ shall account for every such 
device recL'i\t.'~' :,nl! :"'1 transferred. All transfers shall be 
made b) coml'kting a sales invoice or credit memo. 
Each invoice or crt:Jit memo shall set out the identifica­
tion and inspe;::llJ:i sen'ices stamp number affixed to 
each derice tran.,fcrred. 

(2) Manuf':tcturcrs shall maintain records that will al­
low accountabilit~ for all identification and inspection 
services '>tamp, i"ued to them by the commission, for at 
least threc YCc1f' after they are affixed to devices and 
sold. This accountability shall be by indefinite retention 
of unused or .lamaged stamps or by records as set out in 
W AC 230-0~-O':5: Provided that ,damaged stamps may 
be returned to the commission and will be replaced with 
serviceable stamps if they are accompanied by a detailed 
listing of the damaged stamp numbers and a ten cent per 
stamp service charge. [Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46-
.070 (8), (11) and (14). 88-13-060 (Order 179), § 230-
30-018. filed 6/14/88. Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46-
.070 (5), (7), (8), (9), (II), (14) and (19). 84-13-038 
(Order 140), § 230-30-018, filed 6/15/84; Order 23, § 
230-30-018. filed 9/23/74.] 

WAC 230-30-030 Punchboard and pull tab quality 
control--Spedal inspections and transfer in~oices--Spe­
cial fees to reco~er costs. (I) Special inspections - the 
commission ,hall have the authority to select any 
punehboard (', rull tab series, whether held by an oper­
ator. di~trib!lr·\-. or manufacturer and to examine the 
quality and/or integrity of the punchboard or pull tab 
series in any manner, including punching out or pulling 
all ehJnce~ remaining thereon: Provided, That if the 
punchbv<.1id 0. pili! tab series so inspected is thereby al­
tered in :In:- mdflncr and no defect, alteration, deceptive 
condition. or 0!her violation is discovered, then the 
owner shall be reimbursed by the commission for his 
cost for the punchboard or pull tab series, and the device 
shall becomc th,: property of the commission. Provided 
further. That fOI each such punchboard or pull tab series 
inspected which i, found to be defective in any area re­
lated to J quality control deficiency, by the manufac­
turer. a fee not to exceed $100.00 per each such 
punch board or pull tab series inspected may be assessed 
by the commission against the manufacturer of the 

\ 
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punch board or pull tab series to compensate the com­
mission for the inspection. 

(2) Transfer invoices - any manufacturer, distributor. 
or licensed representative of either, that fails to accu­
rately complete any invoice for the sale or return of a 
punch board, pull tab series, dispensing device, or related 
merchandise as required by WAC 230-30-018 may be 
assessed a fee of up to S50.00 per invoice. The fee shall 
be used to defray extra costs incurred by the commission 
in tracking transfers or other monitoring procedures as a 
result of errors or omissions. [Statutory Authority: 
RCW 9.46.070(6). 89-21-069 (Order 198), § 230-30-
030, filed 10/17/89, effective 11/17/89. Statutory Au­
thority: RCW 9.46.070 (I), (4), (5). (6), (7), (11), (14) 
and (17) and 9.46.310. 85-01-065 (Order 145), § 230-
30--030, filed 12/18/84. Statutory Authority: RCW 
9.46.070 (5), (7), (8), (9), (II), (14) and (19). 84--13-
038 (Order 140). § 230-30-030, filed 6/15/84; Order 5, 
§ 230-30-030, filed 12/19/73.] 

WAC 230-30-050 Punchboard and pull tab opera­
tion. (1) No person under the age of eighteen years and 
no person visibly intoxicated or visibly under the innu­
ence of any narcotic, shall be allowed to play or sell any 
punch board or pull tab device. It shall be the responsi­
bility of the licensee and the responsibility of the person 
physically operating the punchboard or pull tab device to 
determine that no unauthorized person is allowed to play 
or sell. 

(2) No operator shall permit the display or operation 
of any punch board or pull tab which may have in any 
manner been marked, defaced, tampered with or other­
wise placed in a condition, or operated in a manner, 
which may deceive the public or which affects the 
chances of winning or losing upon the taking of any 
chance thereon. 

(3) All records, reports and receipts relating to a 
punch board or pull tab series in play must be retained 
on the licensed premises so long as the series or punch­
board is in play and be made available on demand to law 
enforcement officers and representatives of the 
commission. 

(4) When operators purchase merchandise to be used 
as prizes on punchboards or pull tab series from other 
than a licensed distributor, the following information 
must be on the invoice provided by the seller: 

(a) The date of purchase; 
(b) The company's name and adequate business 

address; 
(c) A full description of each item purchased; 
(d) The quantity of items purchased; 
(e) The cost per individual items purchased; and 
(I) The sales invoice or receipt must be maintained by 

the operator for at least three years. [Statutory Author­
ity: RCW 9.46.070 (4), (8), (II) and (14). 86-07-037 
(Order 155), § 230-30-050, filed 3/14/86. Statutory 
Authority: RCW 9.46.020 (I) and (23) and 9,46.070( I). 
85-11--D23 (Order 150). § 230-30-050. filed 5/13/85. 
Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070(8). 81-21-033 
(Order 114), § 230-30-050, filed 10/15/81; Order 5, § 
230-30-050. filed 12/19/73.] 
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WAC 230-.1(1--1I~5 Standards for construction of 
punchboard~. Ali punchboard~ ~old for U'l In the state of 
Washington muq comply with the foll(1\\ ing standards: 

(I) PATTER":': The punchboard shall be manufactured 
with special care so as to eliminate an! patterns between 
punch boards. or portions of punchboards. from which 
the locatilm or approximate location of winning punches 
ma~ be determined. Manufacturers shall employ at least 
the follolling st~p, to insure that no pattern exists. 

(a) The form or permanent number sheets shall be 
mixed prior !0 cutting: 

(b) After the ,trip, I straw~d ha\'e been crimped, all 
strips shall be thoroughly mixed prior to insertion in 
punch boards; 

IC) When filling punchh\,:mj., \Iorkers shall alter the 
procedures for filling sct, ,,~ I".ii' !:hurds; and 

(d) No more than eight punlI!Ju;],d, from anyone set 
of boards shall be included in :lfl} 1:3Se of punchboards 
for shipmen! to \\ashing:,l;l. 

(2) SERIAL '.:t'MHIRS ! iTcctive July I, 1988, serial 
numbers set fl)rlh on thc form or permanent number 
sheets shall be nonsequer>ti::i so as to ensure that no 
pattern is crt.:atcd whieh \\Cluld permit the tracking of 
boards through the serial number. 

(3) GlJARA)\;TEED NLMHIKS: All numbers or symbols 
designated as winners on the nare must be guaranteed 
by the manufacturer as being present in the board. The 
manufacturer may at their option place a sticker or 
equivalent on the back c.' l::;ch punchboard setting forth 
additional numbers or syrnt>uls that are guaranteed to be 
in the board. The addilton;ti numbers or symbols, on the 
back of the board shall 1';1 exceed 5% of the total 
punches in the board ' .... ithout the written permission of 
the commission. 

(4) SECURITY: All punchboards must be sealed so it is 
impossible to determine the number or symbol of any 
punch prior to being punched out of the board by any 
method or device including but not limited to the: Ilse of 
markings o' light. 

(5) STEP-UP BOARDS: 
(a) All cards, straws. or punches that contain the 

winners in the step-up portion of any punchboa:rd shall 
be completely sealed so as to prevent premature winner 
identification and such items shall be thoroughly mixed 
so as to en~ure th~t no p.ltt;,:rn of winners exists. 

(b) Step-up bO..Jrd, [';,,1 (ontain winners cov.:red by 
seals must have at least twenty-five different face sheets 
for use on that specific step-up board, Face shee:ts shall 
be utilized in such a manner so as to ensure random dis­
tribution dunn!,! the maf'ufJetunng process. [Statutory 
Authority: RCW 9.4(· n-:ll I II) and (14). 87-24-016 
(Order 173). § 230- 30055. filed 11/23/87.] 

WAC 230-30-060 Punchboard restrictions. (I) No 
operator shall put out for play. and no manufacturer 
shall sell or furni .. h to any person. any punchboard or 
electronic punchboard: 

(a) Which ha .. nnl been submitted to the commission 
staff and be!!n apprtlved for sale by the commission staff 
in the state of Washington, An identical prototype of the 
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electronir p'Jnchboard must be submitted to the com­
mission for review and approval. The commission shall 
retain the device actually submitted when approved. 

(b) To which any key to any winning number, or 
symbol, exists other than a key which is furnished to the 
operator, which key designates the color codes for all 
chances on that board without regard to whether or not 
such chances are designated winners. 

(c) Which has taped sides, corners, or edges. 
(d) Wherein the winning punches or approximate lo­

cation of any winning punches can be determined in ad­
vance of punching the punch board in an [any] manner 
or by any device, including, but not limited to, any pat­
terns in manufacture. assembly, packaging or program­
ming, Winning punches shall be distributed and mixed 
among all other punches in the punch board. The punch­
board shall be manufactured or programmed with spe­
cial care so as to eliminate any pattern as between 
punch boards, or portions of punch boards, from which 
the location or approximate location of the winning 
punches may be determined. 

(2) When electronic punchboards are submitted for 
approval or modification. the commission shall assess an 
estimated fee to the person submitting the request, 
which fee is equal to the actual cost of review and 
analysis of the electronic punch board submitted and 
which fee shall be paid prior to the electronic punch­
board being approved for use and sale in the state of 
Washington. Excess fees collected shall be returned to 
the applicant at the completion of the review and analy­
sis. [Statutory Authority: Chapter 9.46 RCW. 87-03-
023 (Order 164), § 230-30-060, filed 1/13/87. Statu­
tory Authority: RCW [9.46.]070 (I), (2) and (11) and 
[9.46.]110.85-21-046 (Order 154), § 230-30-060, filed 
10/14/85. Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070 (5), (7), 
(8), (9), (II), (14) and (19). 84-13-038 (Order 140), § 
230-30-060, filed 6/15/84; Order 5, § 230-30-060, 
filed 12/19/73.] 

WAC 230-30-065 Punchboard/pull tab price per 
play to be posted. (1) No punchboard or pull tab series 
shall be placed out for public play unless the cost to the 
player for each punch or pull tab is clearly posted on the 
flare. 

(2) Once placed out for public play, a punchboard or 
pull tab series flare may not be modified or otherwise 
changed, except for the deletion of those prizes valued at 
five dollars or more as required by WAC 230-30-070. 
[Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070(11). 82-13-054 
(Ordt:r 1:1), § 230-30-065, filed 6/14/82.] 

WAC 230-30-070 Control of prizes. All prizes from 
the operation of punchboards and puB tabs shall be 
awarded in cash or in merchandise. 

(J) Prizes shall be cash or merchandise only. Prizes 
may not involve the opportunity of taking an additional 
chance or challct:s on another punch board or of obtain­
ing another pull tab or pull tabs. Where the prize in­
volves the opportunity to punch again on the same 
punch board, a prize must be awarded for each such 
punch which is not less than the highest amount of 
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nwne)'. or worth not le~, th;::1 th( most valuable [llL'r-
chandise prize. II hi(.'h migh: ll~hcn" j,l' havc been ~,,;; ": 
the punch for which thc opp"rtunit) to take the ":'. ,,:~d 
punch was awarded. Each such board must c1earl) inJi­
cate on its face the terms and conditions under \\ hich 
the opportunity to obtain the second, or step-up punch. 
may be obtained and the pri7c'i which may be ~on by 
the step-ur punch 

(2) Displa) of prilC\ 
\a) All prizes shall be di\rla)d in thc immediate vi­

cinity of thc punchbGard or !'ull Lib del'ic:: :.lnd ;.uch 
prizes shall b.: in full vi..:w Ilf an) rl'rson prior tll .h:.lt 
person purchasing thc opportunit) h' pl:I\,. 

(b) When the prize is cash it shall bl' di\pbyed as 
follows: 

(i) If the punchboard or pull tat> serie", ,"f1tains the 
opportunity to win both cash :md ll':c:I .. I:., 't' "c rr:les_ 
the money itself shall not be di.'pb \' cd, btn :. coupon 
designating the cash available to be \1\\1, ,l:.:l! be substi­
tuted; and 

(ii) If the only prizes which rna; be' \\\In are cash 
prizes, they shall be clearly :.lnd full~ dC',cTIDed or repre­
sented by a coupon displa)ed upon th..: pri;..: flare at­
tached to the face or dispbycd in the immediate vicinity 
of the pull tab dispensing device, 

(c) The licensee shall display prize, Sc) arranged that a 
customer can easily determine which rri7es are available 
from any particular punchboard or pull tab series or de­
vice operated or located upon thc prl'P1i,('s, 

(d) Upon determination or a winnc~ of a merchandise 
prize. the licensee shall immediately renwve that prize 
from any display and present it to the winner. 

(e) Upon determination of a winner OJ' .lny cash prize 
of five dollars or more. or of any merchandise prize with 
a retail value of five dollars or marc, but prior to award 
of the prize, the licensee shall conspicuously delete all 
references to that prize being available to players from 
any flare. punch board or pull tab dispensing device upon 
which such reference may appear. and from any other 
list, sign, or notice which may be postcd. in such a man­
ner that all future customers will knOll the prize is no 
longer available. The prize shall then bc paid or deliv­
ered to the winner forthwith. 

(3) Payment of prizes, 
The licensee must payor award to the customer or 

player playing the punchboard or puil tac, series all such 
prizes that have not been deleted 1;,1'1 the flare of the 
punchboard or pull tab series ~ hen thl' punchboard or 
pull tab series is completely played out. 

(4) Cash in lieu of merchandisc rri/cl> 
No licensee shall offcr to pay cl,h n licu of mer­

chandise prizes which may be 'lor., 
(5) Record of winners: 
(a) When any person win~ a cash prize of ovcr twenty 

dollars or wins a merchandise pr'le with a retail value of 
more than twenty dollars from the play of any punch­
board or pull tab series, the liclllscc or licent;cc's rcprc­
sentative shall make a record of tht: win, Thc record of 
the win shall be made in a standard format prescribed 
by the commission and shall di,.:;losc at minimum the 
following information: 

(SOl 

In :r02 
(i) The Washington state identifiditiclIJ stamp lIumber 

of the punc!lb:lard .y pull tab series from which the 
prize was won; 

(ii) The series number of the pull tab series or punch­
board from which the prize was won; 

(iii) The name of the punch board or pull tab series; 
(iv) The date the pull tab series or punchboard was 

placed out for play; 
(v) The date the pull tab series or punchboard was 

removed from play; 
(vi) The month. day and year of the win; 
(vii) If the prize is cash. the amount of the prize won; 
(viii) If the prize is merchandise. a description of the 

prize won and its retail value; 
(ix) The printed full name of the winner; 
(x) The current address of the winner which will in­

clude the street address. the city and the state. 
(b) It shall be the responsibility of the licensee to de­

termine the identity of the winner and the licensee shall 
require such proof of identification as is necessary to 
properly establish the winner's identity, The licensee 
shall require the winner to sign his name in ink on the 
winning pull tab being presented for payment. The li­
censee shall not payout any prize unles~ and until the 
winner has fully and accurately furnished to the licensee 
all information required by this rule to be maintained in 
the licensee record of the win. 

(c) From October I. 1989, until December 31, 1990, 
the commission shall conduct a test of an alternative 
method of maintaining a record of winners. This test 
shall not include more than 100 licensees, all of which 
receive written permission from the director. Charitable 
or nonprofit licensees participating in this test shall be 
prohibited from intermingling of funds allowed by WAC 
230-08-010(6) and must deposit funds separately and 
intact as set out in WAC 230-12-020. All participants 
shall adhere to alternative requirements for retention of 
winning tabs or punches required by subsection (6) of 
this rule and WAC 230-30-072. In addition. effective 
April I, 1990, all participants shall use only pull tabs 
that utilize a secondary verification code to prohibit 
counterfeiting on tabs that award prizes greater than 
$20.00. Such codes shall be approved by the director 
prior to use within this state. Banded pull tabs and 
punch boards are exempt from the secondary verification 
code requirements. During the period of the test when a 
person wins a cash prize of over twenty dollars or a 
merchandise prize with a retail value of more than 
twenty dollars. the following alternative winners record 
procedures shall apply: 

(i) The winners shall be required to print their name 
and date of birth. in ink. upon the side of the winning 
punch or tab opposite the winning symbol(s); 

(ii) The licensee or their representative shall then ver­
ify the winner's identity and record the date and initial 
the winning punch or tab. 

(6) Retention of records, Every I:censee shall keep the 
record of all prizes awarded in excess of twenty dollars. 
cont:.!ining all of the information required in subsection 
(5) above. and all winning pull tabs or punchboard 
punches for a period of at least four months following 
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the bst day of the month in which it wa' rc:nuvl;d from 
play and shall display the same to any rerre~cntati\e of 
the commission or law enforcement officials upon 
demand. 

(7) Defacing winning punches or tabs. The licensee 
shall. \\ ithin twenty-four hours after a winning pull tab 
or punch of five dolIars or more has been presented for 
p:'ymcnt. mark or perforate the winr.ing s~mbols in such 
~: rlnnner t~ .. :t the pull tab l'{' punch cannot be presented 
again for p:lyrnent. 

\~) ValLle \1f merch3ndi,e prizes Fur purp"",> of this 
rule. the retail value of a merchandise pri7(: ,h:til be the 
amount 3ctually paid therefor by the licensed op.:ralor 
plu,; 50 pen::ent of that actual cost. 

(9) Spindle, banded, or "jar" type pull tab-. played In 

a manner which awards merchandise pri/c, onh l'lli! 
tab serie,; which award only merchandise pri7e" \':l:t1LC 

al no more than five dollars. are hereby pcrmittt.'d III 

employ schemes whereby certain predesignated pcl! !Jb" 
arc free or the player is otherwise reimbursed the :1C!U:t! 

co't of said pull tabs. Flares for spindle-type puil tal" 
opcrutea in this manner shall designate the 10131 number 
of pull tabs in the series and the total number or puil 
tabs designated as free or reimbursable. Free or reim­
bursable pull tabs in these types of pull tab sere, shall 
not constitute a pri7C or prizes nor shall monies collc..:tcd 
and later reimbursed constitute revenue for the purp(l~':s 
of determining gross receipts. [Statutory r\ u t ho~it y: 
RCW 9.46.070 (11) and (14). 89-17-056 (Ordc, 1('6), 
§ 230-30-070, filed 8/15/89, effective 9/15/fi,l) Sl:!tu­
tory Authority: RCW 9.46[.070] (8), (14\. 87 1'--052 
(Order 171). § 230-30-070, filed 8/18/87. Statutory 
Authority: Chapter 9.46 RCW. 87-03-023 (Order 1(4), 
§ 230-30-070, filed 1/13/87. Statutory Authority: 
RCW [9.46.]070 (I), (2) and (11) and [9.46J 110. X5-
21-046 (Order 154), § 230-30-070, filed 10/14/85. 
Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070 (8), (I J) and (14). 
85-03-024 (Order 142), § 230-30-070, filed 1/9/85. 
Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.070 (8) and (II\. 82-
01-065 and 82-03-033 (Order 115 and J 16), § 2:10 30-
070. filed 12/18/81 and 1/18/82: 81-21-033 <Order 
114), § 230-30-070, filed 10/15/81. Statutory Author­
ity: RCW 9.46.070(10). 79-09-029 (Order (1), S 230-
30-070, filed 8/14/79; Order 43, § 230-30-07(J. ftled 
11/28/75; Order 29, § 230-30-070, filed I In"''': Or­
der 27, § 230-30-070, filed 11/15/74: Order 2-'. ~ :,.0-
30-070, filed 9/23/74; Order 14, § 230- 30-07\1. llied 
3/27/74; Order 12, § 230-30-070, filed 2/14r7~: Oruer 
5, § 230-30-070, filed 12/19/73.J 

WAC 230-30-072 Punchboard and pull tall inH'n­
tory and retention requirements. Each punchb,:trd and 
pull tab series purchased or otherwise obtained by an 
operator shall be controlled and accounted for in the 
followinl! manner: 

(1) E:ch operator shall closely monitor punehboard 
and pull tab series purchased to assun.: tha. :.lil identifi­
cation and inspection service stamp number, arc cor­
rectly entered in all records and each device purch:lscd is 
recorded. The following control procedures appiy: 

\ 
1 
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(;1 \ After the close of business on September 30, 1988, 
and !:1cfvre operating punCilbo,lru~ and pull tabs after 
th:l: date, each operator shall take a physical inventory 
of ali punchboards and pull tab~ in-play and awaiting 
pb) and record the following information separately for 
punchboards and pull tabs: 

(i) Name of game; and 
(ii) I.D. stamp number; 
(b) At the time punchboards and pull tabs are deliv­

ered. each operator will assure that all purchase invoice 
OJ td is correct by comparing the actual 1.0. stamp 
numbers on each punchboard/pull tab series to the 
numbers entered on the purchase in\"oice~: 

(e) All purchases of punehboards or pull tabs shall be 
recorded on a standard distributor's invoice, which in­
cludes space for the operator to either attach a records 
l'ntry label or enter the identification and inspection 
,;lamp number and the date the device was placed out 
ror play. For all punchboards or pull tab series pur­
chased, the operator shall enter the date and the identi­
fication and inspection service stamp number in the 
space on the invoice, adjacent to the distributors entry, 
by attaching a records enlry label, or by written entry if 
record entry labels are not attached to the punchboard 
or puJl tab series; 

(d) If a device is returned to a distributor for any 
reason, including commission required recall, the opera­
tor shaH record the date, invoice or credit memo num­
ber, and • returned· on the original purchase invoice: 
Provided, That licensees may use a commission approved 
inventory log to comply with subsections (c) and (d) of 
this section; 

(2) Each punch board or pull tab series which is re­
moved from operation, together with the prize flare, all 
unplayed tabs, and all winning punches or tabs. shall be 
retained by the operator for at least four months follow­
ing the last day of the month in which it was removed 
from play. The board, unplayed tabs, flare, and all win­
ning punches or tabs shall remain available for inspec­
tion, on the licensed premises, by commission agents 
and/or local law enforcement and taxing agencies: Pro­
vided, That devices may be stored off premise if they are 
produced for inspection upon demand; 

(3) Each punchboard or pull tab series which is not 
placed out for public play or returned to the distributor 
or manufacturer from whom it was originally purchased, 
must be retained on the licensed premises and made 
available for inspection by commission agents and/or lo­
cal law enforcement and taxing agencies: Provided. That 
devices may be stored off premise if they are produced 
for inspection upon demand; 

(4) Each punch board or pull tab series which is 
deemed by the operator to be defective or unplayable, 
for any reason. shall not be returned to the distributor or 
manufacturer without approval from the commission. If 
it is found to be defective after it has been placed out for 
play, all other rules apply and it must be recorded as re­
quired by WAC 230-08-010: Provided, That the reten­
tion time required by subsection (2) above may be 
shortened by the commission upon inspection and writ­
ten release by a commission agent. [Statutory Authority: 
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RC\\ 94(.07()((,) 89 :Hi69 (Order IV!;), § 23()J(j 
072, fikd 10117/89, effective 11/17/8~, Statutory .-\u· 
thorit\: RCW 9.46.070 (8), (II) and (14). 88-13-060 
(Ord~r 179). § 230-30-072, filed 6/14/88.] 

WAC 13U-30-07S Minimum percentage of prile~ 
for certain gambling actilities. No operator shall put out 
for p!;!: and no dlstriblJ",.r or manufacturer of punch­
board, ~jnd pUli l..:b, 5h::11 scll or other .... ise pru\ldc to 
any rn.,'rI In this ~L,t~ (lr for usc In thi~ state any 
r~~,hb,',:rd ()f pull tab ,eTlCS that docs not cont:l!n the 
fulltll\ In t' minimum percentage in prilc~< 

( I ) Pun..:hboards - a minimum of 60 percent respect­
ing c:H:h punchbvard placed out for public play. 

(2) Pull tab, - a minimum of 60 percent respecting 
each ,cries of pull tab\ placcd out for public play. 

(~/ For the purp,),c, of determining the pcrccntag.: of 
pm.:s ofkred on any runchboard, or in any pull tab se­
ric, undcr thi, section. total merchandise prizes shall b(" 
C,HIIPU1CU at the amount actually paid therefor by th;: 
licen,cd upcratur plu, 50 percent of that actual cost. 

(~) :-;:ngk ,::"h prl/CS on punchboards/pull tabs sh:lii 
not l'\c'c(;d: 

(a / 'h'l) hundred in cash; or 
(b) ;\ merchandise prize, or combination merchandise 

pnlC. for which the operator has not expended more 
than three hundred dollars. 

(5) ,\lultiple winners on an individual pull tab or 
punch shall not exceed the single cash or merchandi~c 
prile limit in (4) above. [Statutory Authority: RCW 
[9.46.1070 (I), (2), and (11) and [9~46.]110. 85-21-046 
(Order 154), § 230-30-075, filed 10/14/85. Statutory 
Authority: RCW 9.46.070(11). 82-06-007 (Order 119), 
§ 230-30-075, filed 2/19/82. Statutory Authority: 
RCW 9.46,070(10). 79-09-029 (Order 91), § 230-30-
075, filed 8/14/79; Order 70, § 230-30-075, filed 
5/24/77; Order 43, § 230-30-075, filed 11/28/75.] 

WAC 230-30-080 Limitation on pull tab dispensing 
devices. (I) No pull tabs shall be placed out for public 
play unless the total number of pull tabs originally in the 
series shall be clearly disclosed on the face of the /lare 
advertising the prize:~ available from that series of pull 
tabs. The total number of pull tabs originally in the se­
ries will be placed upon the /lare by the manufacturer 
prior to the series being sold to a distributor or operator. 

(2) No pull tab shall be added to a series of pull tab\ 
after that series has been shipped from its place of 
manufacture, 

(3) No pull tab series, or any portion thereof, shall be 
placed in, or if a spindle upon, any pull tab dispensing 
device until any other series of pull tabs previousl) in, or 
upon, the device has been played out or permanently re­
moved from public play. 

(4) No pull tab once placed in, or if a spindle upon. a 
pull tab dispensing devict: out for publi-:: play shall bt: 
removed from the dispensing dcvice until the ,e~ie, j, 

permar:~ntly removed from public pia), except onl): 
(al Those pull tabs actually played by consumers. 
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(b) Those pll!! tab, removed by r.cJ8c:sentati-v~ 
commi~,ion. or ": hn law enforcement agcllcy inspecting 
the device, and 

(c) Those tab" temporarily removed during necessary 
repair or maint..:nance of the device. 

Excepting only tabs removed under (b) and (c) here­
inabove, once a pull tab has been removed from public 
play it shall not again be put out for public play. 

(5) No per,on shall put out any pull lab series for 
public pL.l) unless the series of pull tabs is wholly con­
tained .... !thln. u; if a spindle upon, the device used for 
dispcn,ing th:!t ,erlC;S, 

(61 ;\0 per,on shall sell or transfer to another person 
in thi,s statt:. or for usc within thi, state, or shall place 
ou: Jur rublic play any device for the dispensing of pull 
ta b, fl. ,I " cuns! ructed as to allow a consumer to clearly 
see l',:_: ;'l:il lat- within, or if a spindle upon, the device 
prill[ to rLl\ing the device. However, a metal plate, not 
tl' l"\cc,',i",' -I inch in height, may be affixed across the 
fror,; ;il the bottom of the dispensing columns of a me­
CO;1111"::;! pull tab dispensing device, 

(-) '\,(' person shall sell or transfer to any other per­
Sl)f~ In this state, or for use within this state, or put out 
for public play any device for the dispensing of pull tabs 
WI toout permanent lines or markings on the face of the 
device and clearly visible to the consumer which effec­
ti\eiy divide the tabs remaining in the device into divi­
Sldlh of approximately 25 tabs so that the consumer can 
determine how many tabs remain within the device. 

(~:) :s.Jo person shall put out for public play any device 
for tile dispensing of pull tabs which is not so con­
structt:d as to provide for at least one selection position 
for every 400 pull tabs originally in the series in play in 
the machine. 

The following schedule shall be followed in the en­
forcement of this subsection: 

MI:"IMLM NUMBER OF TABS 

FROM WHICH SELECTION 

MlST HI: AVAILABLE 

I 
2 
.3 
4 

" 
11 
7 
X 
<) 

10 

THE NUMBER OF TABS 

ORIGINALl.Y IN SERIES 

OF Pl.AY 

1 400 
401 - 800 
801 - 1200 

1201 - 1600 
1601 2000 
2001 - 2400 
2401 - 2800 
2801 - 3200 
3201 - 3600 
3601 - 4000 

II), '\0 lkrson shall sell or transfer to another person 
in thi~ state, or for use within this state, or put out for 
public pby, any pull tab series which contains more than 
40()() individual pull tabs. [Statutory Authority: RCW 
,),4(1.1),\0 (21 and (J) and 9.46,070 (II) and (14). 83-
19-024 (Order 136). § 230-30-080, filed 9/13/83. 
Statutory Authority: RCW 9.46.0iO(l4). 81-19-073 
(Order 112), § 230-30-080, filed 9/15/81. Statutory 
Authority: RCW 9.46.070(10). 79-{)7-O19 (Order 90), 
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§ 2:<cJ-3C!-OSO. filed 6/14/79: Order 55. § 230-JO-OHi_ 
!1it:J 6/25/76: Order 43. § 230-30-080. filed 11/28/75: 
Onkr 15. § 230-30-080. filed 4/17/74: Order 9, § 230-
·(\{1S(i. filed 12/19/73. 1:26 p_nL: Order 5, § 230-30-

(1"11. filed 12119,;3. 1:25 p,m.] 

WA( 230-30-090 All de~ices must compl~ "jlh 
rules. "'u opcratrr ,h..:!i ohpL<, or put out for pb:-. and 
no di~tributi1r 01 m~!rilJractUrt:r or their repre~entati\'c, 

shall se!! ll, "the", l''' ; u"!1i~h. an\ punchboard. ;crics of 
pull t~b,. Ci de; ICC Ill: the dl,pcr:;:lr;t' of pull tab, unless 
such punchbuard,. puil tabs or devic..:, for the dispensing 
of pull tab, conform to all requirements of this state's 
laws and the ruk, 01 this commbsioIl. as they no'.' exist 
or arc here:!! tcr a mended IOrdc:r 18. § 230-30-090, 
filed ~/21r-\.i 

WAC 230-JIl-Ol)5 Pull tab di~pensing devices to be 
suhmiltt·d to rommi,,,ion for appnnal prior to sale. No 
pull t~\b di,pen'II~": ue\' icc shall be put oul for public 
pia). or sole Of dthcr\\i,e i'urni,hcd to any person in this 
state, Ui' f,)r u,e \\I:hin tillS state. after AugU~i I, 197(1 
unk~, Jnd until an identical prototype of that d\:vicc ha~ 
first been pre;cnt<:d to the commission by its manufac­
turer and has bc:en approved b) thc commission for usc 
within this statc 

Prototypc:,. or examples. of such device, shali be pre­
sented at the commission's office for staff review. to­
gether with an application for commission approval on a 
form obtained frum the commis'sion, not less than 60 
calendar days priur to the date by which a commission 
decision is desired. 

The commission shall retain the device actually sub­
mitted for approv31, or a later production model thereof, 
at the di~cretion of the director or the commission. Ap­
proval. if grantcd, shall extend only to the specific device 
approved and devices exactly like it. If the device is 
modified in any way. excepting only in color and other 
like superficial appearance features, it must be resub­
mitted for commission approval of such modifications 
and shall be treated in all respects under this rule as if it 
were a new and different device. 

Thc traditional single spindle device. and the clear 
glass or plastic traditional fishbowl device, for the dis­
pensing of pull tabs arc hereby approved and these de­
vices need not be submitted to the commission for 
further aprroval notwithstanding the above provisions of 
this rule_ [Order 55. § 230-30-095, filcd 6/25/76: Or­
der 45, § 23(}-30-O95, filed 12130/75.] 

WAC 230-30-100 Punchboard and pull tab device 
to display name of its licensed manufacturer. (I) No op­
erator sh:;'!1 rut out for play, and no distributor or man­
ufacturer :;~;}Il sell or otherwise furnish. any 
punchboard. series of pull tabs or device for thL' di,­
pen~in; of pull tabs unless eJeh ~uch board. serie" or 
device shall have conspicuously set forth thcreon a 
stamp, sea! or label which identifies its manufJeturer 
and the cit\' and state of its manufacturer-

(2) :\11): coin-operated pull tab dispensing device 
manufactured or sold in this state, or for usc in this 

[83! 

state, ,111<:: initially pl:Jt;cd out !.;~ play on or after August 
l. 19~6, ~hall have the m:l!,u'clCturer's name, the cit)' 
and statc of its manufacturt;r. and the manufacturer's 
serial number for that dcviL'~ st:llnped or embossed into 
it~ case. The manufacturer shall keep a permanent 
record describing each such device sold, identifying the 
purcha~cr and setting. out that serial number. 

The m:,nufacturer's seri:1i number shall be set out on 
thc "lie, in\'oit:t: each time the device is sold or 
tun,fcrrca 

(:1) Lldl l!1di\idJ:;1 pull t:10 ~hall have conspicuously 
~ct forth thuc\Jn the narnt: of the manufacturer or label 
or trad.:mark which idcnlifle; its manufacturer- The la­
bel or traden1:lrf, mu\t be filed with the commission 
prior tI) the rrJnlin,~ "~I tht: pull tab. 

(4) '..0 \>r,_'r,:!,>r ,:,;; r~lt :.lut for play and no distrib­
utor shail ,ell \l[ Colter \'. I' ( furnish, any punchboard, se­
ries of pull I.: l" III (Pin operated device for the 
dl'p'::l,iflt' 0: pull lah,. unless the manufacturer of 
punchbo:: rd,. 'c ric., u; pull tabs or coin operated device 
for the dhpefl,il1!' ,,f pull t3bs. identified on such device. 
has bccr: liecll'c': h\ the commission. [Statutory Au­
thnrlly KC\\ <l.4(,.070( 13). 79-07-019 (Order 90). § 
230 :10 100. fibl h/14/79; Order 55, § 230-3(}-100, 
filed 6/25/7(>: Urder 43. § 230-30-100, filed 11/28/75; 
Order ~7. § 2_'() .1()-100, filed 11/15/74: Order 23. § 
230 :1010(1. IikJ 9/23/74; Order 18, § 230-30-100. 
filed 5/21/74: Order 12, § 230-30-100, filed 2/14/74.] 

WAC 230-3(H02 Pull tab series assembly and 
packaj,!ing. \ I) Manufacturers of pull tabs shall manu­
facture. a~,clllbk. and package eaeh pull tab series in 
such a mJnner that none of the winning pull tabs, nor 
the location llr approximate location of any of the win­
ning pull tabs can be determined, in advance of opening 
the pull tabs in any manner or by any device, including 
but not limited to any pattern in manufacture, assembly, 
packaging. markings, or by the use of a light. 

(2) Winning pull tabs shall be evenly distributed and 
mixed 3mong all other pull tabs in the series. The series 
shall be as~cmbkd and packaged with special care so as 
to eliminate any pattern as between series. or portions of 
series. from which the location or approximate location 
of any of thc winning tabs may be determined. 

! ~) \\"hel' l iw series is packaged in more than one 
pael 'gc_ bll\ "r ,)ther container, the entire series of in­
diviJu:ti pull tab, shall be mixed in such a manner that 
no pcr,on C:lIl dl:\ermine the position or approximate lo­
cation of ;111: 01 the winning pull tabs or determine 
whether am ,'le package or portion of a senes comains 
a larger O[\;li,:ikr pcr.:entage of winning pull tabs than 
the balan~T ,)! thc series. The packages, boxes or other 
container .. shall not be numbered as to distinguish one 
from the 0\ hcr- Each series of pull tabs shall contain a 
PJckin~ slir pbced inside the package containing the 
n:~mc: \d' m:lnuf"cturer. series number_ date the series 
\'\;J~ p:H:kaged. and the name or identification of the 
person \\ ho packaged the series: Provided, That this in­
formation ma) be printed on the back of the nare or the 
outside of at le3st one of the packages, boxes or con­
taincr~ in which the pull tabs are packed. [Statutory 



" 

-~-~., ...... ".". "_ .. " ........ -.'._ ...... :-,. --.~','---~--....... " ~,. ' 

BO-}O-!O:' Punchhoards and Pull .( <ih" 
Exhibit # 6 
2/12/91 HB 503 

Authorit\ R(\l,' 9.46.070 (8). I,Ii) ;lnd (14), ~5-(J3-

02': (Ord,- 1';.'1. ~ 230-30-102. filed 1/9/85: Order n. 
~ 2lil J:) : l!2, flied I 1/17/77; Order 43. § 230-30-102. 
filed i I '> -; <; 1 

WAC BO-30-1113 Standards for construction of 
pull tab,. (!) Pull tab, ,~'a!1 be .:('r;'lruLtd ,;" that It is 
impo,sihk :,1 d:.:terminL' the C0\ crL'L~ (1r conce.lied num­
ber. ,lniDdl. set of symr-r.)I" or !! .. iiiL· pr\Jtc,:t",H, " •. the 

pull 1:1b until :t has bec.:n d:'.!)cr:<d I." dnc or':'1~d h~ the 
playa. l,., :lm method pr dC\I':~. !i:_IuJlng but nIl: lim­

ited to. the usc of a markin~ IJri::n.:c in si7t:, V<lflance 
in paper fiber, or light 

(2) All pull tabs, except b,!nc.:d Jnd !:l!e\ covc.:rL'd pull 
tabs, wlll be constructed usin~ :1 t"IL) or three ply paper 
stock construction. 

(3) The m:.:nufactur(;r ~iI;d! Ldlhp:cuousl~ print on the 
face or cov(;r sheet the seric.:, numher and tl1(; name of 
the m3.nufacturer or label pr t~;tlk;n:.;rk identif:.in!! the 
manufacturer. On blinded flU!: L:b" the ,erics number 
and the name of the manuhctc:l'r l1r L,bei or trademark 
ider.tifying the mant,;!Jcturn ,I::d: he printed ,II b,.;h are 
readily vi~ible prior t,) openng the pull tab, 

(4) The cover Sht.:cl shall be cplor coded when indi­
vidual series numbers arc rep(;~\ted and may show the 
consumer how to open the pull tab to deterl1lin(; the 
symbols or numbers, The COVCI ,heet will contain perfo­
rated and/or clean-cut openings centered over the sym­
bols or numbers on the back 01 the face sheet in such a 
manner as to allow easy openin;.: by the consumer after 
purchase of the pull tabs, while at the same time. not 
permitting pull tabs to be opened prematurely in normal 
handling. Perforation should exist on both horizontal 
lines of the opening with either perforated or clean-cut 
on the vertical or eliptical line where the tab must be 
grasped for opening after bending the edge of ticket 
down. On latex covered pull tabs, either the face or back 
of the pull tab shall be color coded when individual se­
ries numbers are repeated and may show the consumer 
how to remove the latex to determine the symbols or 
numbers. On banded puil tabs. the paper stock shall be 
color coded when individual series numbers are repeated. 

(5) Pull tabs will be glued or scaled so that it is im­
possible to determine the covered or concealed numbers, 
symbol or set of symbols on the pull tab until it has been 
dispensed to and opened by the player. 

(6) Thickness. 
(a) Vendable pull tabs, Defined as pull tabs that are 

sold out of mechanical pull tab dispensing devices ap­
proved for such use in thi~ ~t"tc 0) the Wa~hington state 
gambling commission. 

(i) Single opening and double sided tabs. The overall 
bulk thickness of the pull tab shall be .045 inches plus or 
minus .003 inches. 

(ii) Multiple opening tab,. The o\'erall bulk thickness 
of the pull tab shall be ,02f> inches plus or mlllU, ,()O~ 

inches. 
(b) Nonvendable pull tab" Defined as pull tabs th;;! 

cannot be sold out of mechanicll puil tab dispen~ing de­
vices approved for usc in thi, state by the Wa,hington 
state gambling commission, 1\ onl'cnda ble pull ta bs m,: ~ 

184J 

be dl'pc'''l',ed froil1 fl' h'1rI'-' I" rect:pt~:cI..:~. 1' .. king boxes 
or spino!.;" Manura, lurer, may u~..: ~:;1: th!' .. "ness, pro­
vided they comrh \\ ith all other rule, of the 
comnl!,sion. 

(c) All pull tabs '-'ithin a single pull tab series shall be 
of the same thi<.:kne~,. 

(7) Length Itnu \\:dtl1, 
(a) Vcndabk rull Ltb, 
(I) Single 0rc.:rlint: and dllublc sided tabs shall be 

7 IF; inches x ! In.:l1 piu, or minu, i is inl'h 
(ii) \1ultirk oper"nr. t,lh ,11:111 be 3 i i2 lI1<.:hes by 

7/8 inehcs plus or nli,;L' : II1,'h 
(b) Nonvcndablc pull tab, - Imnuf:!cturers may con­

struct nonvendablc pu!l t;,b" in "n\ ,if': pwvloed the pull 
tab complies .... ith all other ruk, ,,' "ll' commission. 

(e) All pull tab, ""ltilln:1 ,'n;' . r,' '.:b scries shall be 
unifurm in length or widlt' ... nc p.', .. ;, b. more than 
3/o~ inch, provided that In n" (.1'" ,kll winning pull 
tabs be identifiable b .. vi"bk ,,:rl:I:"I/, Iii dimension. 

(8) All pull tab, .... III be ,""l,rrlllted to insure that, 
when offered for s;] Ie- III thl.: I'll bi,l I he pull tab is virtu­
a)l\ opaLjue and frl.:,' ()f se.:urdl dcte," whercin winning 
pull tabs cannot be dCIl:rmiiilu p,'ll)r to being opened 
through the usc of high intL'n'II:) lights or any other 
method, 

(9) Each manufacturer sktll e,tablish his own game 
protection for ea<.:h pull ub g::IJI': or series of games. 
The game protection shall bL' :: method of identifying 
winning pull tabs, after t he~ hO! ,e been purchased and 
opened, from nonwinning. altcr.:d or forged pull tabs. 
The manufacturer may usc SPCi.:i.,! numbers, colors, de­
signs, ink or any combination I,) establish the game pro­
tection. Manufacturers will ,ubmit to the gambling 
commission a letter explainin!! the game protection and 
will keep the commission informed on any changes. 
Spindle-type pull tab scries when played in the manner 
set out in WAC 230-30 070( X) are exempt from this 
requirement. [Statutory Authority: Chapter 9.46 RCW. 
87-15-052 (Order lb9). § no 30-103, filed 7/14/87. 
Statutory Authllrity: RCW 9,,)(,070 (I), (2), and (11) 
and 9.46.110. 85-~1-04(' (Onh:r 154). § 230-30-103, 
filed 10/14/85. Statutory /\uthority: RCW 9.46.070 
(5). (7). (8). (9), (11). (14) and (19). 84-13-038 (Order 
140), § 230-30- I OJ, fikd h,' I '\ d~4: Order 78. § 230-
30-103. filed 11/17/77: Or·.L- J;. § 230-30-103. filed 
IIj2Bj75.] 

WAC 230-30- 104 pos~l .. ,~i(ln or sale of pull tab se­
ries in which winners or Im::llion of l\inners may be de­
termined in adtann--Proili I,il ,,0. i I) '" u operator, 
distributor or manufac:!u'l' ,;) reprt:scntative thereof, 
with knowledge or in cir;';lll!)";:!!~CCS .... hereunder he rea­
sonably should ha\'e kno .... n. shall possess, display, put 
out for play, sell or othcrwi,e furnish to any person any 
pull tJb series or pu;l t;,b from any series: 

(:ll In which the \lir::1Ir:~ tab, have not been evenly 
di,tributcd and mixed amung all other tabs in the series; 
or 

(b) In which the 10CJllon. or approximate location. of 
any or the winntng tabs can be determined in advance of 

, 
'. 
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openin~' the tabs in In\ Ili.lnner or by an~ dc'\ i_', in­
cludll:; bl!: not l:lli::c'" t,·. ::ny pattern in thl manuf:lc­
tUfe, ".,cmbly 0, r,·,,,,!-,int: of .the tab~ by' the 
mant,' _.,urer, by an, [lI .. rk:ng' on the tabs ('[ c.mt,:iner. 
or by Ihe use of " Ilt::l. ,.j, 

(ci Which doe~ n,lt Voln,I"rl11 in ::"y other rC':·'l..'Lt Ii) 

the rnjuiremenb (If lh':'l' r~;cS 3' hI m~nul.Il·IL:r __ , :1,­

sembi." or racbgint .1' i'l,:: ldb,. 
C:i :\" manufJeturn ,I, distribute)r (lr rlt'rc,ulL:!I\e 

thert>.l!' sh:lIl use tl!-, iI ,:tlt'S prOllh)::";] ,Ill:, ,Lltl'men!. 
dcn!l':htr;.~tlOn. l)r in~;-,~i\.:.~t:"'!l that ~r,:\ (l'rt.~:n p,\·ti\.~n 1.)1 
a sefl::, of pull tab, <.:,'n(;'ln, mure: "InnCr, tl:::T1 other 
portions of tht: series or thJt any series til' pull t::b, may 
be s(lld by the operator in a particui.ll rn:ln~t:[ that 
would give the operator any advantage in .selling more of 
th:: pull tabs before haVing to payout "InnL'f'. [Statu­
l(1r. ,\ulhority: RCW 9.!6070 on, (i I) J:ld (14). 8~ 
0.102.! 10rd~r 1421. § 230-30-IO,!, filtd I '9/'1'5: Order 
n, § 230-·30- I 04, filed 1 I! I 7/'7'7 1 

WAC 2311-30-105 Only om: flare min he w,,·d ~jth 
a punchboard or pull tab serie .. , '-,(\ person ,:;,;;! rL!ce (lr 
have out in public vie'.' more th:tn one !lirl' ,lcJ'.crtislng 
the prizes available from thc opcratioll uf dn:. pun<:h­
board, or from any series of pull tabs. [Order ,n, ~ 2~O-
30-105, filed 11/28/75.] 

WAC 230-30-106 Standards for nare... made by 
manufacturers; distributors; operator~. (I) hcept as set 
forth in paragraph (2) below, the flarc advcrtising prizes 
available from the operation of any punch board, or any 
series of pull tabs shall be made by the manufacturer 
only, winning numbers or symbols shall nnt be altered by 
any operator or distributor, and shall: 

(a) Be placed only upon the upper face, 0r on the top, 
of any such punch board or any device uscd to dispense 
the pull tabs; and 

(b) Clearly set out each of the prizes availabk and the 
number or symbol which wins prizes: and 

(c) Set out the winning numbers or symb01s for prizes 
of five dollars or more in ca~h. or merchandise worth 
five dollars or more at retail, in such a manner I:hat each 
may be easily and clearly deleted or marked off as each 
prize is won and awarded. For the purpo~es of this sub­
section the retail value of a merchandise prize shall be 
the amount actually paid therefore by the licensed oper­
ator plu~ 50 percent of that actual cos!. 

(2) Substitute flares 
(a) Distributors may make and apply substitute flares 

to punch boards and pull tab series provided that the 
conditions set forth in (c) below are satisfied: 

(b) Licensed operators may make and use substitute 
flares on punchboards and pull tab series which offer 
merchandise or combination merchandise-cash prizes 
provided that the conditions set forth in (c) below are 
satisfied: 

(c) Use of sub,titutc flare,: 
(i) The substitute flare must comply with tht! re4uirc­

ments of (I)(a l. (bl and (c) of thiS section: 
(ii) Substitute flares must meet the re\.julrcments of 

WAC 230-30-015: 

1851 

(i:i) The winnillt' number, ll~ ,1mb,,!, on the substi· 
tut(; nare are selt.:.:ll·d fnwl I he" inning numbers ty 

svmbols on the flare made bl the manufacturer, or ir"ln 
the optional number, placed 'on Ihe back of the board b: 
the manufacturer: and 

IiI) The substitutt: flare is stapkd to the manufactur­
er\ nare and the manufacturer's fl:lre i., defaced so that 
it I' u;:usabk, bu! the id~ntlt'l.:atilln and inspection ser­
li\.L'.' ,tamp is r(;alLlblc and I i,rbk. 

(I) Spindlc·t~rc pull tab scm', "h,'C] played in the 
!,1:il1rler set OUI in WAC :'\() ~(l O'7(i();) arc: C\e[llpI 
11"in this se<.:lion. [Statull),:- AUlhwll\ RCW '1 . .!6.070 
Pi), (II) and (I.!). g9-II-04!oi (Oruv 1(12). § 230-30 
106, filed S/16/X9. Statutor) Auth(,rit y. RCW 'lA6.mo 
(II) and (14).8'724-016 (Order 17'\), ~ .:'«130-106, 
fikd 11j'23/'t<7. Statutory ·\u!hO[I'\ ReV; 
946.070(10) 79--09-029 (Order q!). ~ ::;" 1 1(16, 
filed 8/14/79: Order 4~, S .:'.'\0 -,f' I (I.',. t:led 
11/28/75.] 

WAC 230-30-110 Possc .. ,iull of duplicall' num­
hered-color coded pull tab series prohihi((d. i·\) Each 
manufacturer of pull labs sh:lil a"i~'n a '<Ill> number to 
each series of pull tabs he m:lnd;ILluro dill; pbce that 
series number on each pull tab 111 Ihat s.:rle,. t\ manu­
f:lcturer may, in addition, assign a color trim t,) that se­
ries and if so, eDeh pull tab in tht: s..:ric.s ,h:111 also rellect 
that color trim. 

No manufacturer, manufacturer' representative, dis­
tributor or distributor's represcntative slt.ti! sdl or fur­
nish to any operator a series of pull tab, II:: \', the same 
series number and color cod:: conlbin:lt;,l:] as a series 
which that operator has previously pur'-'h,!~cd or ob­
tained but upon which play has not b(;cn completed. 

(B) No person licensed as an opera tllr 1)1' punch boards 
or pull tabs shall ever obtain or possess, or shall ever al­
low upon the licensed premises, a series or pull tabs, or 
portion thereof. with the sam,,; senes number, or series 
number or color code combination, as an~ other series of 
pull tabs or portion thereof in his r()"e~~iOl!. or on the 
licensed premises: Provided. That thi:. ruk shall not prc­
vent a person from retaining upon the II<':cIN:d premises 
pull tabs remaining from series removed from play for 
the purposes of complying with federal ,lr state law or 
regulation if that person 

(I) Has punched a hok throu);'\-: t:;I,-', "1L'h pull tab 
removed and retained with ;l stam\;lrd '",l_ run..:h not 
less than 1/8" in diameter immediateh ur"n removal of 
the pull tabs from play, and 

(2) Made a written record of th, ~(;m', number, color 
code if any. and the number of tllb'. rl'l! '1'1Ing in that 
series, immediately upon remo\'ing lit,:! ,,'~Il'" frolll play, 
and 

(3) The written record so made: is maintained upon 
the licensed premise .. for a period 'll nOI less than three 
ycar~ after thl: scries i, renll)\ed. [Urdt:r 27, § 230-30-
I I U, fi icd I I .' i ~! '7 -l J 

WAC 2311-JII- DO Flar" to di,pla~ pull tab series 
number. Each flare desl'ribing th, pri7c~ and winning 
nUl1lbn, or s\lllbob for a series of puli tabs in play shall 
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clearly set out the 'c~ies numb::: ;"",:n-.:d to that pull 
tat ~crics by the l;: .. nufa,;turc~ -I j,l' ,,'~I;:' numbn will 
bL \,:;:,..:0 upon ti, ri.Hc b~ the r1",'::;:.lc'lurer prior to 
the serieS being ",:._ \,1:\ distribut"r 1'1 '-)~1crat()r. [Ordcr 
~:" § '::30-30--130, l'lkd 3; 23 7(" ()rli< :~, § 230-30 
130, filed 9/23/7':' ; 

WAC 230-30-200 Punl'hhoard llnd pull tail l)U~ine", 
restrictions. (I) \:d operator stu!: bl:: reeeilc \J' other­
wise obtain. nur ,I;::!I an:- manU',ICILr(r or dj,tr,::O::l"r, 
or anyone conn, _Icd therc'" iti, " : '.1r dL:IIl'f .In .. 
punchboard. pul! t:!b. pu!i tab lhp':n\1ng dCIII,:C (lr rc­
lated equipment, or mt:rchandlse for prins III be: 
awarded in connection with such actil'ities. to any opcr· 
ator. except a c:.lsh [the] ba~ls nor sh:.lll an~ opcr:ll"r 
pcrmit any manUI:.lcturer or distributor or anl\)nc c',)!;· 

nected therel.lit!:, to aC4uin: ;Jny intere·;!, including <! , ... 

curity interest. 1,1 any such e4uipment lor merchancii,e, .\ 
cash basis shall consist of payment in full. eith,:r b\' C:l,I, 
or b)' check, with payment made to the sellcr h thc eli" 
erator upon. or prior to. actual physical delll"fy of ihe 

merchandi~e to the operator: Pruvidcd. Th:d when d 

check is used for payment tu con,l1tutc a ,;;Jsh bel,I:, 

payment it shall be pre~ented for payment mtp the 
banking system by the end of the tenth calendar day 
following the day the check is written, If an operator can 
demonstrate by a preponderance of evidence In::1 i: h..i' 
properly made a payment by check, as required by this 
section. then it will not be held liable for a viobtion of 
this rule if the violation is caused solely by the failure of 
the manufacturer or distributor to deposit the check into 
the banking system in a timely fashion, 

(2) No operator shall accept a loan of mone\ or anv 
thing of value from any manufacturer or distribUlllr. or 
from anyone connected therewith, [Statutory Auth,Jrity: 
RCW 9.46,070(13). 81-13-033 (Order 110). § 230-30 
200, filed 6/15/81; Order 18, § 230-30-200. fikd 
5/21/74; Order 5, § 230-30-200, filed 12/19/73,J 

Retiser's note: Permanent Order 30. filed by the Washin~h>n slatc 
gambling commission in the office of the code reviser on Janu"r\" :,1, 

1975. set an effective date of April I. 1975. on the fol:,,\\in~ .'cell"" 
included in this chapter: 

WAC 230-30-200 as a repealed section, 
Emergency Order 34. filed April I. 197 5, deferred the cfkcI;\c doltc 

of Permanent Order 30, from April 1.1975. to June 2;,1975. 
Permanent Order 36. filed Mav 9. 19i5. voided Order.' .10 and ,4 

before the designated effective da'tc of June 27. 1975, Ihneb .. retllrn· 
ing the section to its forme, status as filed May :'1, 1'174 ~l'" L!~'cr 

promulgation of this section by Order 110. filed June!', I'I:-! 
Rnise,'s notf': RCW 34,05,395 requires the use of unucrl,":IJ!' :",,1 

deletion marks to indicate amendments to e~isting rules, and dCCrih 

ineffectual changes not filed by the agency in this mo nne" The >'f:,d. 
eted material in the above section doe. not appear to conform to thc 
statutory requirement. 

WAC 230-30-210 Buying from and selling to onl~ 
licensees required. No manufacturer. distributor l1f c:,· 
tributor's representative, shall sell or otherwi~e m~ kt.: 
available to any person any punch boards, pull L'bs. pull 
tab dispensing devices or related equipment in thi~ ,wtt.: 
unless it has first determined that such person ha~ a 
valid license issued by the commission to sell Or other­
wise distribute such equipment within thi:- ,tatc, or to 

1861 

Opl.'fatc ,uch actl'lt) on a 
state 

r !;> 
';':i :,-0 3 

partl, ~jl;(r pfI.'IlH" '" Ithin tf1J, 

No operator. distributor or di~tributor\ representa­
tilt.:. shall purchase or otherwise obtain from an:. pason 
am punchboard. pull tab. dellcc for the di,;pensing of 
ruli t~tbs or related equipment In this statc until it has 
liN d~tt.:rmined th~t, the per",!] ,riling or otherl.l ise of­
kri"f ,~::II c4C1:;,rnent has :1 I"lid li((.'!lSl· Issucd by the 
U\n1rlli~:"lj;)n ttl :-...:!! the cqu:pnle:1t in tl~i' ~tatL' ur h~iS 

h,:..:., re,>!.l,tcrcJ "ith the comnm"on a~ n:ljuircd IUrda 
',~ 23fl 30 :'.\(J, filed 12/19 ~;,l 

WAC 2311-30-212 Punchboards. pull tab~ and re­
lated equipment may be sold "ilh sale of busine~~, '\'11, 

withstandln[! any other prl)\'I,lOn in thc~l' ruk" :: 
Irccnsl.'d opcr.lt'lr who is sellin!~ the ret~i: hIlSiflt.:" If­

connection l.Iith which he i, operating punchbu;trJ" pU,i 

tab, and pullub dispensing devices may transfer such ,II 

tho,c ill'n;, :1' he has on hand 10 the buyer ;1\ :1 ;)::rt ," 
Ih ... tran,ac:II();l. provided 

I I) The bt;\CT has bet:n licen,'l'd b; th, COllllll!".'oIlJn I,; 
"rcr;l:l' pUrlchooards and pull tab, or ha, appl!t:,j tll ILl 
clll1\1ni"ioll for such a li(ensc, 

(2) Each such item sold together with the bu ... inLss j, 

rcpdrtt:d to the commission in writing by the ~ell::r, Thl' 
rep,lrt shall include a complete description of c:lch item 
sold togcthc:r Ilith the number of the eommi,sieon'" 51:1111[' 

assigned to each item, and the number assigned b:- 1 ill' 
manufacturer to each board. series of pull ta bs or dClie:. 
[Order 23. § 230-30-212. filed 9/23/74,J 

WAC 130-30-213 Sale of punchboard1'. pull tal., 
and pull tab dispensing devices when license rewl-.ed. ex­
pired or voluntarily surrendered. (1) Notl.l ithstandin", 
any other provisions in these rules, a licensed operator ,lr 
dislributor of punchboards and pull tabs whose license 
has been revoked. expired or voluntarily surrendered 
may sell complete pull tab series, pull tab dispensing de­
vices and unused punch boards in inventory to a licensed 
distributor or a licensed manufacturer of those delice'> 
Provided. That the seller notifies the commission l.Iithin 
ten days of the transaction in writing of the follol.ling: 

(a) The date the license is revoked. expired or 
surrendered. 

(b) A complete description of the item, to be sllid 'r: 
eluding commission identific~tion stamp number. 

(c) The name and license number of the distribUIl)r Dr 

manufacturer who will buy the equipment. 
('::) Licensed distributors and manufacturer:- ,I' 

punchbo:J.rds and pull t:J.bs rna) bu) compiL:lt.: pur: i.:i 
series. pull tab dispensing devices and unused pun, " 
boards from a licensed operator whose license h;J, bl'i.:n 
revoked. expired or surrendered: Provided, That' 

(a) The transaction is for cash only. 
(b) The licensed operator has furnished the" ;ilten 

notilic:ltion tu the commis,iun l)f the trans~:.:t;. \il re­
quired above, 

(3) The distributor or manufacturer will prep:lre an 
invoice for the transaction with a complctc dcscripI;,Jn nf 
ail equipment purchased to!:'cther with the commi~,lOn 
stamp nu mber on cach item, A cop~ of the notice given 
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to the commission by the operator will be attached to the 
invoice. The record~ of these tr~nsactions she,ll bl.! n:­
tained by each part) for not Ie" than three year, Illl­
lowing the transaction, unk,\ released b) the 
commission from this requirement as to anj particul;lr 
record. [Order 33, § 230-30-213. filed 2/21/75.] 

WAC 230-30-215 Trade-in of used pull tah db­
pensing devices permitted pro~ided certain records are 
maintained. "Trade-in" of pull tab dispensing devices by 
an operator is prohibited, except when all of the follow­
ing conditions are satisfied: 

(1) The trade-in is accomplished in connecl:ion with, 
and as a part of, an occasional transaction whc:rein J li­
censed operator is purchasing other pull tab dispensing 
devices from a licensed distributor or manufacturer. 

(2) The portion of the pur..:hase price of the devices 
purchased by the operator to be deducted as a credit for 
the devices traded in is the fair market pric1! of such 
trade-in items, taking into account their age. condition 
and functional obsolescence. The trade-in credit shall be 
for value received and shall not be used by the distribu­
tor or manufacturer to grant a discount in the price of 
the devices sold to the operator when such discount is 
not available to all other customers of the distributor or 
manufacturer. 

(3) A record shall be kept of each transaction by all 
parties to it which includes: 

(a) A complete description of each device sold to the 
operator, its sales price and the, identifying number of 
the device set out on the stamp affixed thereto by the 
commission. 

(b) A complete description of each device traded in to 
the distributor or manufacturer, the amount of money 
deducted from the sales price of the items purchased by 
the operator as a result of the device being traded in, 
and the identifying number of the device set (lut on the 
stamp affixed thereto issued by the commission. These 
records shall be in addition to those elsewhere' required. 
The records of these transactions shall be re:tained by 
each party for not less than three years following the 
transaction. [Order 15. § 230-30-215, filed 4jl7/74.] 

WAC 230-30-220 Interest in separate business in­
volving punchboards and pull tabs at a different market­
ing level prohibited. No manufacturer, distributor or 
operator of punch boards, pull tabs. pull tab dispensing 
devices or related equipment shall: 

(1) Have any interest. directly or indirectly, in any 
other of these businesses operating in whole or in part at 
a different marketing level; 

(2) Allow any of its officers, or any other person with 
a substantial interest in such business, to have any inter­
est in any other of these businesses operating in whole or 
in part at a different marketing level; 

(3) Shall employ any person in any capacity or allow 
any person to represent the business in any" ay if such 
person is also employed by, or represents any other of 
these businesses operating in whole or in part at a dif­
ferent marketing level; 

117) 

(4) Shall allt)w any other of these busines~es operating 
in whole or in part at a different marketing leveL or any 
person with a substantial interest therein to have any in­
terest directly or indirectly, in it; 

(5) Havc any interest, directly or indirectly. in any 
business of any kind in which any other of these busi­
nesses operating in whole or in part at a diffcrent mar­
keting Icvcl. or any person ha\'ing a subst:1ntial interest 
thcrein. abo has a sub~tantial interest; 

(6) Ailm .. any other busine" of any kind in which any 
other of the,c busines,es. or any person having a sub­
stantial intereq therein, to ha\c any interest, directly or 
indirectly. in it; 

(7) For the purposes of this rule. the different mar-
keting levels shall be: 

(a) Operator; 
(b) Distributor; 
(c) Manufacturer; 
(8) This rule shall not prohibit the same person li­

censed and operating as a manufacturer from being also 
licensed and operating a, a distributor. [Order 18, § 
230-JO-220. filed 5/21/74; Order 5, § 230-30-220, 
filed 12/19/73.] 

WAC 230-30-300 Recall of defecthe punchboards, 
pull tabs or pull tab dispensing devices. (I) Upon a de­
termination that punchboards, pull tabs or pull tab dis­
pensing devices for sale in Washington do not meet 
commission standards, the director may order all defec­
tive products and all similarly constructed or printed 
products be recalled by the manufacturer(s). 

(2) If the director orders such a recall. the manufac­
turer of the product shall be immediately notified 
regarding the items to be recalled, reason for the recall, 
effective date of the recall, and any other specific re­
quirements. The verbal notification shall be followed 
with a written notification. Immediately upon the oral 
notification, manufacturers shall cease sale in the state 
and initiate actions to ensure complete compliance with 
the recall. Manufacturers will notify all distributors 
within 72 hours of the items recalled, effective date of 
recall, and arrange for the prompt return of the defec­
tive items. Distributors, when notified in writing by ei­
ther manufacturer or commission of the recall, shall 
immediately stop sales and/or delivery of the product. 

(3) The commission shall notify, in writing, each li­
censed distributor of gambling paraphernalia of the re­
call. effective dates thereof. the products involved, and of 
any special instructions if applicable. Within 72 hours. 
the distributor shall notify the Commission of the name 
and addresses of operators who have purchased the re­
called item(s) during the last 30 days. 

(4) When the distributors have provided the names of 
the operators. the commission shall then notify. in writ­
ing, each affected licensed operator as to the items re­
called. effective date and special instructions, if 
applicable. Operators shall not utilize any defective 
punch boards, pull tabs or pull tab dispensing devices af­
ter receiving written notification from the commission. 

, 
\ 



130-30-300 Punrhhoard .. and Pull .J ab~ 

(5) Prior to any reintroduction in the: ~t:l.te of an: re· 
called or similar item, the manufacturer mu,' fiist sub· 
mit the revised or reworked Ite1l to the cor'~:'~i~,J()n Illf 

review, evaluation and arrr" ... : The m;lnll:. 'urer wil! 
be notified in writin!:!. of th.: :.lrrro·, al or dj".; "r,,\;ti and 
a copy of the appro\'Jng lett...:r ,,:11 be scnt b~ In.: mJllu· 
facturer to the distributor with the next fi"I. ,l1!;,mer1b 
of the reworked item. [Statutl)ry Authority: kCW 94(,· 
.070 (8), (II) and (14). 8Ei-07-059 (Order i -'I. § 2~() 
30-300, filed 3f15/88.] 

WAC 230-30-500 Rules applicablr to /Jperal{lr~ of 
punchboards and pull tabs applicable as ~{'II to operators 
of either acthity. Each rule of the comml"ior1 whi,h 
applies to operators of both punchboards anu pull tabs 
shall apply a~ well to operators of either one of the,...: 
activities. lOrder 25, § 230-30-500, filed 10/2\'74] 

.. ----­_ Exhibit # 6 
2/12/91 HB 503 
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C:XHIBIT_BIIil:.' __ _ 

DATE?f--.z,.lv. !:L 1 I'J 'II , 
HB 3ZZ 

COMMENTS OF PROPONENTS OF HOUSE BILL 378 

H. B. 378 is proposed and supported by the Tobacco Industry in 
Montana in realization of the fact that Montana is one of only four 
states of the 51 states and the District of Columbia that does not 
have any restriction on the sale of tobacco products to minors. 
The Tobacco Industry has conducted and is conducting an active 
national campaign to support restrictions on the sale of tobacco 
products to those under 18 years of age, and this legislation is 
offered in Montana to further that effort. 

Restrictive laws are in effect in other states as follows: 

• Three states set a minimum of age of 19 years. 
• Thirty-six states set a minimum age of 18 years. 
• Four states set a minimum age of 17 years. 
• Three states set a minimum age of 16 years. 
• One state allows local option. 

H.B. 378 not only covers the sale of cigarettes but also the sale 
and "sampling" of all tobacco products. The legislation would 
prohibit the sale of tobacco products or distribution of samples 
of tobacco products to those under 18 years of age. 

H.B. 378 prohibits the distribution of samples of tobacco products 
within 500 feet of a center of youth activity. 

H.B. 378 prohibits the purchase of tobacco products by those under 
18 years of age. It also prohibits the distribution of a sample 
of a tobacco product to a person under 18 years of age. 

H.B. 378 limits places where tobacco products may be sold through 
vending machines to: 

(a) factories, businesses, Offices, and other places not 
open to the general public; 

(b) places to which persons under 18 years of age are not 
permitted access; 

(c) places where alcoholic beverages are offered for sale; 
and 

(d) places where the vending machine is under the supervision 
of the owner or an employee of the establishment. 

H.B. 378 provides penalties for the knowing or purposeful retail 
sale or distribution of a tobacco product in violation of the act 
or failure to request proof of age as required by the act as 
follows: 

$100 for the first conviction; 
$500 for a conviction preceded by a conviction within the past 

365 days; and 
$1,000 for a conviction preceded by two convictions within the 

past 730 days. 
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+t5 37e1 
If a sale in violation of the act is made through a vending 
machine, the owner of the establishment in which the vending 
machine is located is guilty of criminal offense punishable by a 
fine not to exceed $100, except that if" the owner has made an 
employee responsible for supervising the vending machine, the 
employee is guilty of the offense and is punishable by the same 
fine unless the owner ordered or knowingly allowed the sale. 

H.B. 378 requires that notice of the 18-year-old sale prohibition 
must be displayed in the establishment where tobacco products are 
sold, as well as on each vending machine located in the 
establishment. The fine for violation of this part of the act is 
$200. 

H.B. 378 provides for unifo]~ity of the law throughout the state 
by providing for state preemption. 

We would appreciate your support of H.B. 378 

Jerome Anderson 
Representing The Tobacco Institute 

Mark C. Staples 
Representing The Montana Association 
of Tobacco and Candy Distributors 

John Delano 
Representing Phillip Morris Ltd. 

Roger W. Tippy 
Representing R.J. Reynolds 

Gene Phillips 
Representing The Smokeless Tobacco Council 
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IT'S THE 
LAW 

WEiiiiiiOiSEil 
TUBACCO PROOt£TS 
10 PERSONS IHlBl18 

PROGRAM SUMMARY: 
A Tobacco Product Retailing Program for 

RetaiiNending Industries 

Objectives 

• To continue to discourage those who are underage from purchasing tobacco 
products. 

• To reaffirm that the tobacco industry does not want young people to use 
tobacco products -- and continues to take affirmative steps to reinforce this 
position. 

Background 

In the face of growing concerns about smoking by those who are underage, the tobacco 
industry is calling upon the retailers and vending machine operators who sell tobacco 
products to visibly demonstrate adherence to both state laws and our own conviction 
that the use of tobacco products is an adult decision. 

The- issue of smoking by those who are underage is attracting increased attention 
around the country. In some localities, "sting" operations designed to trap retailers 
selling tobacco products to those who are underage have been staged. Violators are 
being prosecuted. The penalties, which vary among localities, may include stiff fines 
and jail terms. Those who have a retail tobacco license may face the loss of that 
license. 

This program is designed to assist the retailing and vending machine industries, and to 
enlist their support and cooperation in discouraging the sale of tobacco products to 
those who are underage. 

Participants 

The primary audiences for this tobacco retailing program include: 

• Convenience stores 

• Grocery stores 

• Drug stores 

• Discount stores 

• Small independent businesses (e.g., "mom and pop stores") 

• Gas stations 

• Vending machine industry 

• Other retail outlets (e.g., truck stops, etc.) 

Messages 

This program is designed to convey several messages, including: 

• Smoking is an adult custom based on informed choice. 

(over please) 
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• It is against the law in most states to sell tobacco products to those who are 
underage. Due to growing anti-tobacco activities and the focus on sales to 
youth, the law can and should be enforced. Retailers are therefore urged to 
participate in the program. 

• Publicly participating in a program such as this can enhance and improve the 
retailer's image in the community, and help ensure that store owners and 
employees comply with the law. 

• Non-compliance by retailers and the vending machine industry with current 
laws could lead to tighter restrictions on tobacco sales, including outright bans. 

Theme 

The theme of the campaign, which will be incorporated into all program materials, is as 
follows: 

IT'S THE LAW; 
WE DO NOT SELL TOBACCO PRODUCTS 

TO PERSONS UNDER 18 

(OR 19, IF THE STATE LAW DESIGNATES 19 AS THE MINIMUM AGE) 

Program Materials 

We have designed a package of print and display materials for use by the tobacco 
product retailer. Materials iQclude: 

• A state specific brochure describing the program and applicable laws. The 
brochure, in addition to detailing minimum age laws for a state and penalties 
for violation, provides tips to the retailer and the employee on verification of 
age, acceptable form~ of identification, and how to deal with a customer who 
becomes upset when asked for identification. 

• A tip sheet on how to verify age, for display at the cash register as a reminder 
when employees prepare to ring up a sale. 

• Store front and window display signs and point-of-purchase materials, all 
bearing the program theme: "It's the law: We do not sell tobacco products to 
persons under 18." These colorful blue, orange and white signs and decals 
will assist store owners in reminding employees and customers of the state 
law and their compliance with lit. 

• Lapel buttons, also using the blue-orange-white colors and the program 
theme, for store employees to wear while on duty. 

• Employee Acknowledgement Form. 

Materials are available only in states whose minimum age for purchase of cigarettes is 
18 or 19. 

Distribution 

Distribution will be through the membership of the co-sponsoring organizations. The 
Tobacco Institute will provide promotional kits in numbers requested by the sponsoring 
organization. All program materials will be provided at no cost to the co-sponsoring 
organization and its members. 



',."Ii Employee Acknowledgement 

I have read the "It's the Law" brochure and understand the 

requirements mandated by state law with respect to the 

prohibition of the sale of cigarettes and other tobacco products 

to anyone under the age of 18. 

(Employee) 

(Date) 
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AMERICAN LUNG ASSOCIATION OF MONTANA 

TO: 

FROM: 

DATE: 

SUBJECT: 

Christmas Seal Bldg. - 825 Helena Ave. 
Helena, MT 59601 - Ph. 442-6556 

EARL W. THOMAS 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

Members of the House of Representatives 
Business & Economic Development Committee 

Earl Thomas, Executive Director 
American Lung Association of Montana 

Febru~ry 12, 1991 

HB 378 

We support f1011.sa Bill 378. 

EXHIBIT (0 
DATE ¥_<,-i~ ( .J-/ / 'I '1 ! 

-7 "'15 H8 __ ~~~/~ ________ _ 

"AN ACT PROH I BIT I NG TilE SALE OF TOBACCO PfWDUCTS 1'0 AND THE PURCHASE 
OF TOBACCO PRODUCTS BY PERSONS UNDER 18 YEARS OF AGE: PREEMPTING 
LOCAL GOVERNMENT REGULATIONS AND PROVIDING PENALTIES". 

We believe the bill would be better with the following amendments. 

Page 3, line 3--omit everything after the word recipient. Replace 
with "If there is a reasonable doubt as to the person's age, the 
seller must require presentation of a driver's license or other 
generally accepted identification that includes a picture of the 
person. 

Page 4--delete lines 5 through 10. We question the reasonihg as to 
why the bill should specify what the defense of the prosecution 
should be, plus why section (e) would state that a person may be 
prosecuted for only one violation in a single day. If they're 
guilty of one or more crimes, then they are guilty. 

Page 4--delete section 4 lines 22-23-24. 

We feel it very important that local government keep their options 
open to set their own regulations if they have a need to' do so in 
order to satisfy specific situations. 

We urge you to vote yes on House Bill 378 with the foregoing 
amendments. 



.. ABLE 1. Summary of current state laws restricting minors' access to tobacco products 

<'tllte· 

,', labama 

""'aska 
Arizona 
'rkansas 

, alifornia 
~'orado 
Connecticut 
-elaware 

Istrict of Columbia 
.... orida 
Georgia 
"awaii 
, aho 
_nois 
Indiana 
, wa 

3nsas 
~ntucky 
Louisiana 
• 'aine 

, iaryland 
~assachusetts 
Michigan 
· linnesota 

, lississippi 
l!il\issouri 
Montana 
• 'ebraska 

-
~: vada 
f'IIIIw Hampshire 
New Jersey 
Now Mexico 
f\{ N York 
I'twth Carolina 
North Dakota 
01-.'0 

d ahoma 
o.gon 
P .. nnsylvania 
Rh'lde Island 
Si Ith Carolina 
SMillth Dakota 
Tennessee 
T!,vas 
U~ , 
l/4illnont 
Vlf:1inia 
V\{"o;hington 
~' ;t Virginia 
: ...... onsin 
Nyoming 

T( II states with 

Minimum 
age (yrs) 

for 
sale or 

possession 

19 
19' 
18' 
18 
18' 
18 
18 
17 
16 
18 
17 
18 
18' 
18' 
181 

18 
18!** 
No 
No 
181 

18 
18 
18' 
18! 
18 
No 
No 
18! 

18 
181 

18 
No 
18 
17 
18' 
18 
18 
18 
18 
18 

Prohibits 
sale of 

tobacco 
products 
to minors 

Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes·· 
No 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes·· 
No 
No 
Yes 

Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes** 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 

Prohibits 
free 

distribution 
of tobacco 
to minors 

Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes!! 
Yes 
No 
No 
Yes 

Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
No 

Requires 
signs 

posted at 
point 

of sale 

No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 

No 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 

: oNS 45 45 43 17 

~r purposes of this report. the District of Columbia IS counted as a state, 
Iii = Both jail and fine; b = fine only. 
;n'ohibits possession of tobacco by minors, 
i 'ovisions to encourage minors to divulge source of tobacco. 

'''iWlplies only to ciqarettes. 
·t!'r ,;~ ', ... ,.., ............. __ .. ___ .. : __ 

Penalties t 

a 
a 
b 
a 
a 
b 
b 
a 
a 
a 
b 
b 
a 
a 
b 
a 
a 
No 
No 
b 
a 
b 
a 
a 
a 
No 
No 
a 

b 
b 
b 
No 
a 
a 
a 
a 
a 
a 
a 
b 
a 
b 
a 
b 
a 
b 
b 
a 
b 
b 
No 

45 

Requires 
retail 

cigarette 
or tobacco 

license 

Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
Yes tt 

No 
No" 
No 
No 
Yes 
No" 

No 
Yes" 
Yes tt 

No 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
Yes tt 

No 
No'" 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No~' 

No 

24 
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Enforcement 
provisions 

No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes' 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes' 

No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes'''''· 
No 
No 
No 
Yes""* 
No 
Yes l !! 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes' 
No 
No 

7 

o 
I 

cigarette 
vending 

machines ~ 
accessible :J 5-to minors 

No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 

No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
Yes 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
No 
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APPROXIMATE NUMBER OF DEATHS: 

Smoking 390,0001 

Alcohol 125,0002 

(including drunk driving) 

Car Accidents 47,000-~ 
(including drunk driving) 

Fires 4,000-~ 

AIDS 23,0004 

Heroin/Morphine 2,4005 

Suicide 31,0005 

Homicide 21,000-5 

Cocaine/Crack 3,3005 

11989 Surgeon General's Report, 1985 data 

2Surgeon General's Office, 1985 data 

3National Safety Council, 1989 data 

4Centers for Disease Control, 1989 data 

5National Center for Health Statistics, 1987 data 

Smoking Kills More Americans Annually 
Than All of These COMBINED 

Alcohol 

Accidents 

Heroin/Morphine 

Suicide 

Homicide 

Cocaine/Crack 

Smoking 
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50ZEMHN SCHOOL DISTFUCT "TOBACCO-FREE SCHOOLS" REFERENDUI"1 
December 10-13~ 1990 

Student vote~ grades 7-12 

YES (for tobacco-free schools) 
NO 

1~374 

374 

TOTAL 1 ~ 748 
Percent voting of students enrolled 90.1% 

78. 6/~ 
21.4% 

F3culty and staff vote (junior-senior hioh schools)' 

NO 

TOTAL 

Combined student-staff vote 

YES 
NO 

TOTAL 

=(elementary faculty vote not tabulated! 

113 

1,487 
407 

1.894 

78.5:'-:' 

) 



TO: HOUSE BUSINESS AND ECONOMIC 
DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 

FROM: MIKE MALES 

8 Feb. 1991 

C:XHIBIT j L 
~~==== 

GA."!"::: 1q;:,~!V (d-, (f 9/ RE: TESTIMONY OPPOSING HB 378 
H3_ 37,5 

HB 378 proposes to ban the sale of tobacco products to minors, which on 
its face would appear to reduce smoking by youth. However, the only 
information on such laws is that they have failed to deter smoking by 
teen-agers in the 44 states in which they have been on the books, some for 
decades. 

As the enclosed figures show, Montana teen-agers are much less likely to 
smoke than are teens nationally, even though tobacco sales to minors are 
legal here. Fewer Montana teens try cigarettes, and of those who do, more 
voluntarily give up smoking than teen-agers nationally. Our youth make 
good decisions on their own without being forced and policed. 

It is with some amusement that I notice the tobacco industry is sponsoring 
HE 378. In six sessions in which I have lobbied the Legislature on one 
topic or another, I have never seen an industry ask for legislation to 
reduce its sales, particularly to customers it must depend on in the 
future. Having worked for issues vehemently opposed by tobacco interests, 
such as the recently defeated cigarette tax initiative, I know how 
effective the industry is when it believes its interests are threatened. 
It is clear the ind~stry knows HB 378 will not reduce tobacco use by 
minors -- and, if figures from other states are any indication, may 
actually increase it. The industry simply hopes to reap some good 
publicity from an apparent public-interest stance. 

The youth, police, and retailers of this state should not be subject to 
useless, forcible laws -- which in other states have included arrests, 
searches, fines, and "sting" operations -- for public relations purposes. 
I propose a more positive alternative. Rep. Dorothy Bradley is drafting a 
measure to hold a statewide tobacco referendum among students in grades 7-
12, supervised by the Office of Public Instruction, in October 1991. opr 
has indicated its willingness to hold the election, and experience from a 
similar (and successful -- results attached) December 1990 tobacco 
referendum in which 90% of Bozeman's junior and senior high students voted 
shows it can be held at minimal expense and effort. 

The question Rep. Bradley's bill would put to students is: should 
retailers refuse to sell tobacco to minors? If approved, and I believe it 
would be, retailers with tobacco licenses would be issued signs stating 
they are in voluntary compliance with Montana teen-agers' own vote against 
selling tobacco products to minors. In this fashion, m~~imum educational 
value and use of "peer pressure" to deter student smoking would be 
realized, the decision would be made in the most effective manner by 
minors themselves, and retailers would be given the chance to cooperate 
with a voluntary approach prior to being saddled with a mandatory system. 
I believe a voluntary approach has more chance of success in any case 
given the anti-smoking sentiment among Montana youth and the willingness 
of retailers now not to sell tobacco to minors. I urge your vote to table 
HB 378 and in favor of Rep. Bradley's voluntary alternative measure. 

I -
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MONTANA YOUTH AND SNOKING 

;;J -\ ~ -'1.( 

December 1990 ~ 37'8 
Montana is one of only six states in which persons under the age 

may buy~ possess, and smoke cigarettes on the same basis as adults. 
has been suggested that legal cigarette use leads to more smoking by 
teen~ger5. Efforts have been proposed to ban minors in Montana fro~ 
cigarette purchase as are nearly all minors nationally. 

of 18 
It 

Tv test the theory that legality leads to More smoking. rates of 
smoking by Montana youth are compared to those of ~ontana adults and to 
the rat~5 of youth who try cigarettes but do not continue to smoke. and 
these comparisons are contrasted with national rates. If legality leads 
to ~ore smoking~ we would expect to see higher absolute and net rates of 
cigarette initiation and continued s~oking among Montana youths than is 
the case among youth nationally. 

MONT AHA/NATIONAL SMOKING COMPARISONS* 

Percent of high school seniors who smoke 

Percent of adults who smoke 

Ratio, youth:adult s80king rates 

Percent of high school seniors who ever 
tried cigarettes (initiation) 

Of those who ever tried cigarettes: 
percent who continue to smoke today 

The results are as follows: 

!'fontana u.s. 

11.0% 

19. 4~; 2S.2/': 

0.57 0.64 

61. O;~ 66.4% 

18.0% 

(1) Montana youth are 40% less likely to smoke than youths 
nationally and are 43~ less likely to smoke than. Montana adults. 

(2) Smoking rates a~ong Montana youths are 12% lONer than those 
predicted by adults s~ok±ng rates compared to youths nationally. 

(3) Montana youths are 8% less likely to try cigarettes than youths 
nationally. Those Montana youths who do try cigarettes are 34% less 
likely to continue smoking than youths nationally. More than four out 
of five Montana youths (82%) who try cigarettes give them up, compareo 
to fewer than three out of four youths (73%) nationally. 

These results indicate that a ban on cigarette purchases and smoking by 
minors does not lead to less smoking by ~inors and may have the opposite 
effect. It also indicates that "ontana youths make better decisions on 
their own to avoid trying cigarettes and to avoid smoking than youths make 
if adults atte~pt to force them to abstain from smoking. 

Mike Males 
Bozeman, Montana 

;'i~ontana Adolescent Health Status, Montana Office of Public Instruction. 
March~ 1990~ Drug U$e~ Drinking~ and $~(.1kirlg, National Survey Resul ts, 
u.s. Department of Health and HUMan SerVices, 1989. 



EXHIBIT I 3 I 

DATEq~/;Z,1 f f Ii 
) 

STATE or MONTANA HB jog 
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

GAMBLING CONTROL DIVISION 

Marc Uaricot 
Attorney (;enernl 

26R7 Airport Ruad 
Helena, MT 59620- 1424 

TESTIMONY ON HOUSE BILL NO. 308 (HB 308) 

Submitted by Lois Menzies, Administrative Officer 
Gambling control Division, Department of Justice 

February 12, 1991 

The following is a list of concerns regarding HB 308 as 

identified by the Gambling Control Division: 

Regulation. HB 308 creates a structure for regulating 

punchboards and pulltab games that is apart from the regulatory 

structure for all other gambling activities regulated by the 

Gambling Control Division. For example, the qualifications for 

licensure in section 5 differ from the licensing qualifications 

in 23-5-11~, MCA. Likewise, the civil penalties that may be 

imposed for a violation of the Punchboard and Pulltab Garnes 

Control Act differ from the administrative remedies available to 

the Division under 23-5-136, MCA, for other types of gambling 

violations. The criminal penalties in section 10 also differ 

from the penalties imposed in 23-5-161, MCA, for violations of 

other gambling laws and rules. Regulation would be less 

complicated and confusing if the provisions regarding punchboards 

and pulltab games matched those for other gambling activities. 

Permit fees. Section 6 statutorily appropriates punchboard and 

pulltab permit and license fees to the Department of Justice. 

This procedure is inconsistent with how other gambling permit 

fees are handled; other permit fees are appropriated by the 

1 



Legislature for use by the Division. 

Control of games. Subsection (2) of section 7 grants the 

Department of Justice "peace officer status with the powers of 

search, seizure, and arrest to regulate and control persons who 

offer or make available punchboard and pulltab games." (Emphasis 

added) This section makes no reference to the regulation or 

control of players. 

A serious problem encountered by the North Dakota Attorney 

General's office concerning pulltabs involved insider 

information. The North Dakota regulators found that it was a 

widespread practice for pulltab operators to leak to certain 

players information about how much money remained to be made or 

lost if all remaining tickets for a particular game were 

purchased. It is unclear whether the Department may regulate the 

actions of a player -who takes advantage of insider information. 

2 
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MEMORANDUM 

TO: Senate Political Subdivisions Committee 

FROM: Attorney General Nicholas J. Spaeth 

RE: Gaming Legislation 

DATE: March 16, 1989 

I. 
Administrative Rules 

In response to a growing number of complaints that jar 
operators and other gaming employees were giving informa­
tion about the status of pull-tab games that favored one 
player over another, the Attorney Generalis office 
promulgated rules in October 1986 that prohibited this 
"inside information." 

Following this change in administrative rules, many jar 
operators complained that players were "badgering" them 
in an effort to continue to receive this obviously 
popular information. In an effort to assist the jar 
operators and ensure that all players were aware of the 
law, the administrative rules were amended in November 
1987 to require that all charitable organizations post a 
large sign on every "jar" or at every "jar site" that 
indicated the giving of this information was a crime 
punishable by a specific penalty. After the gaming rules 
prohibi ting inside information were adopted in October 
1986 and November 1987, our office administratively 
prosecuted complaints against organizations for providing 
this information to customers. 

II. 
Description of the Problem 

Inside information is extremely easy for jar operators to 
obtain. All a jar operator must do is determine the 
"ideal profi tit for. the pull-tab game which is usually 
listed on the "flare" for each game or the box that the 
game is shipped in. The gaming employees then simply 
must compare the money that was in the "starting bank" 
(this would be the money needed to start the evening in 
order to pay ini tial winners) wi th the money in the 



"bank" anytime during the evening. A compari son of the 
amount in the bank with the ideal profit will indicate 
exactly how much money remains to be made (or lost) if 
all remaining tickets in the jar were purchased. Addi­
tionally, the "smarter" players do not buy all the 
tickets in the game but instead buy tickets "incremental­
ly" hoping to find most of the major winners before it 
is necessary to purchase all the tickets. 

II1. 
Recent Investigation 

In the fall of 1988, the Attorney General's office became 

{ aWare th~_~_ a-sl1fal-r--nTlmDef---of - people were -consistently 
winning lar~--or---moneT-from-plr:tl~t-al5-game-s-~- -Inves--:" 
tiga~ot'1r- aoo-auClICors from our offlce-;---as--weJ:l as local 
law enforcement agencies and the federal government 
conducted a wide-ranging investigation of this informa­
tion. Among other things, police investigators focused 
on the "record of wins." This document is required to be 
filled out for all pull-tab winners of $101 or more and 
contains the name of the winner, the serial number of the 
game played, the amount won, the date, and the jar 
operator's initials. Many of the organizations 
investigate9, however, also maintained record of wins for 
games less than $101. A j oint task force of local law 
enforcement, our office, and the IRS investigated all 
gaming organizations in Grand Forks. All record of wins 
from every gaming organizati.on in the ci ty was entered 
into a computer. We also broadened the scope of the 
investigation to include eight other cities in the state 
but we did not have the resources to check every gaming 
site in the state of North Dakota. 

We discovered that a large number of people have won 
$50,000 or greater in North Dakota by playing pull-tab 
games. In fact, one person had gross winnings in excess 
of $1~ million. 

It also became apparent from analyzing computer records 
that while not necessarily all the players were obtaining 
inside information, the vast majority were. It was also 
very apparent that the majority of players who were 
obtaining these winning obtained them from certain jar 
operators. 

After this information was analyzed, law enforcement 
investigators interviewed many of the jar operators and 
players. Although these interviews are continuing, some 
of the comments are relevant to legislation pending 
before this committee. 

Those comments follow: 

2 
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DATE .;;; -1,* - 9( c:::::o:.. 

H3_ GQo. 
"It goes on allover in the gaming industry." ;,{;)...-----.-....-. 

"(Name withheld) primarily lived off his gaming 
profits. Those profits could amount to $100,000 or 
more." 

"(Name withheld) makes a decent living off of gaming 
while he is unemployed." 

"25-35% of (Name wi thheld) success could be attrib­
uted to some type of inside information." 

"(Name withheld) gaming profits were the result of 
approximately 60% inside information." 

"A player admitted that in a two year period of time 
he would estimate the dollar amount won from 
pull-tab activity at between $2-3 million dollars'. 
He attributed his gaming success to 50% skill and 
50% to inside information." 

"The giving of inside information goes on widespread 
in the gaming community. Almost all jar operators 
give it and the majority of pull-tab players play 
off of it." 

"As I told you before, the gaming operation in this 
town is set up on scratching each other's back." 

"When one is known as a consi stent good tipper, 
people look out for you." 

"The places where one plays are places where you can 
trust the employees not to give bad information. 
There is more or less a gentlemen's agreement that 
the big players stay in their own area." 

"There are groups of individuals in this industry 
who play "partners." (That was explained as jar 
operators at one site would call jar operators at 
another site giVing information about jars. When 
those operators had the opportunity they would play 
at each other's sites, then split the proceeds.) 
One of those partnership teams has been identified 
with each of the partners obtaining close to or over 
$100,000 per year in gaming wins from each other's 
sites." 

"One player was able to list 19 jar operators who 
had given him inside information in the last two 
years." 

"One player listed a number of individuals who make 
a living playing the jars. He stated that he knows 

3 
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that those individuals' play is based at least upon 
50% inside information." 

"One player stated that during the first months of 
1988, his gaming profits totalled approximately 
$60,000." 

"Inside information is available at 90% of all 
gaming si tee in thi s area." (A large metropoli tan 
city in North Dakota. ) 

"A player indicated he had received inside informa­
tion from a jar operator at least 300 times during 
1987 and 1988. They tell you exactly what was left 
and how much money you can make I or don't go into 
this one because you're going to lose that much 
money, stuff like that." 

"Several players stated that they had witnessed jar 
operators making telephone calls and that amount 10 
minutes later 'regular players' would show llP and 
walk right up to a particular jar, lay down their 
money and begin playing a jar that the player 
suspected to be hot." 

"One part-time jar operator admi tted to receiving 
over $10,000 in tips during one year." 

r----1-~ 
LCond~ 

Of the 34 gaming sites fully investigated, inside infor­
mation was found to be a problem in all locations. The 
results of the investigation are still ongoing but early 
results have been forwarded to local state's attorneys 
for their consideration. The Grand Forks County State's 
Attorney's Office has contacted our office with their 
concerns and their letter is attached to this memorandum. 

cv 
Enclosure 
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EXHIBIT I Z ~ 
J/;" TEq-~ I:L / f f 
H3 30$' I 

February 25, 1991 

House Business & Economic Development committee 
capitol station 
Helena, Montana 59620 

Re: HB 308 - Authorize Punchboards & Pulltabs 

My husband and I wish to go on record as being strongly 
aqainst this bill. We are opposed to any expansion of gambling 
in the state. 

We hope that you will oppose this and any other legislation 
which expands gambling. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

Susan Donnelly 
(Mr. and Mrs. Greg Donnelly 
227 Trinkus Lane 
Bigfork, Montana 59911 
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OPERATORS SUMMARY 

EXH'8'T::--~ .............. 
DATEr;--~. 1:2 I'll 
H820$ 

For the Quarter Ended December 31. 1989 

Fund 
Punchboardsl Raising 

Bingo Pull Tabs Card Rooms Raffles Events Total 

Gross Receipts $39,168,728 $102,265,719 $2,459,349 $469,243 $526,916 $144,889,955 
Prizes Paid 28,874,953 69,960,649 27,999 182,281 32,581 99,078,463 

Net Receipts $10,293,775 $32,305,070 $2,431,350 $286,962 $494,335 $45,811,492 

Expenses 6,613,311 22,320,557 1,463,713 53,997 121,996 30,573,574 
----

Net Income 53,680,464 $9,984,513 $967,637 $232,965 $372,339 $15,237,918 

OPERATORS SUMMARY 

For the Twelve Months Ended December 31, 1989 (1) 

Fund 
Punchboards/ Raising 

Bingo Pull Tabs Card Rooms Raffles Events Total 

Gross Receipts $153,102,512 $395,011,704 $8,796,406 $2,876,219 $1,709,796 $561,496.637 
Prizes Paid 112,103,627 271,465.274 231,767 946,081 79.526 384,826.275 

Net Receipts S40,998.885 $123,546,430 $8,564,639 $1,930,138 $1,630,270 $176.670.362 

Expenses 25,099,253 84,303.647 5,375,976 353,343 425,849 115,558,068 

~~~~ :r.Gome $15,899,632 $39,242,783 53.188,663 $1,576,795 $1.204,421 $61.112,294 

(1) Includes all amended reports r']cei'Jed by 04/12/90. 

-1-
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GROWTH SUMMARY - REPORTING ACTIVITY 

All GAMBLING ACTIVITIES 

NUMBER OF lICEt'-JSEES 
3,000 -,--------------.----------------, 

2,900 

2,600 

2,400 

2,593 

2,5j~ 

~.55 

2.780 

2.723 

2.666 

2,200 ..J.--+---+---+---+--+---+---r--t---t---t---t---t---+--, 

86/4 87/1- /2 /3 14 88/1 12 13 14 89/1 12 13 14' 

Year IQuar ter 

SELECTED ACTIVITIES 

NUMBER OF LICENSEES 
2.500 

~ PU~iCHBOARD/PULL TAB -i-13INGO -8- CARD ROOM 

1993 2.012 2,029 2.025 2~60 
2.DOO 1,903 1,901 1.937 1,953 ' • 

. • 8?? --
l,lZ3 1.771 ~~;:.------

! 
i ,

500 1 
! 

1.000 ~ 
I 

I 
sec 

. "J ] t; 0 3 1 ' J,: 1 31~?O 3~' 3F 3~O 3~ * .).~:I 273 l i I 2~5 + 
'~1'4 ~';J >3 89 87 8~ 81 8J 87 87 84 89 

J' ----,.J---cr---t- 8 8 8 8 8 8 EJ 
'- -1--

or;··) 87/1 /2 13 /4 8811 12 13· 14 a9/1 12 13 14 

*Decline :n S:ngo licensees due to change in reporting requirements for 
,:loss "C" James from a quarterly basis to annual. 

---------
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EXHiBlT_ /1 ------
DATL---"':'1-r1;~~2J+I-LfL-t _ 
HB ___ -=-2J..::...o-==-I __ _ 

.. _-------------------------------------, 

GROWTH SUMMARY - GROSS GAMBLING RECEIPTS 

ALL GAMBLING ACTIVITIES 

DOLLARS IN MILLIONS 

150 144.9 
140.4 139. 

130 

110 
101.5 101. 

91. 
90 

86/4 8711 /'2 /3 /4 88/1 /2 /3 /4 89/1 /2 /3 /4 

Year /Ouar ter 

SELECTED ACTIVITIES 

DOLL.A.RS I~J ~AILLIONS 
120~------------------------------~ 

60 

PUNCHBOARO/PULL TAB 

-+- BINGO 

-&- CAPO ROOM 

591 

---

98.7 99.5 102.3 

40 I 29~.:l..~,.:..9 _3....,1_. 3_3....-i~.:+~:..:-8-..::::3~9·~5~31+-.:...9 ...:3~1;t.::·8:!-3-?+-. _, _3_~+_. 4--..:3:":'~1-_ 4_3~-1""' 2 

20 ~ 
I 
I 

21 22 19 2.1 2.2 2.2' 2.5 

86/.) 3;/1 /2 /3 /4 88/1 /2 13 /4 89/1 12 13 14' 

Year IOuar tar 

l----.-__________ --..J 
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DISTRIBUTION OF GAMBLING ACTIVITY 
FOR THE QUARTER ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1989 

NUMBER OF LICENSEES REPORTING ACTIVITY - 2,666 
By Type of Activity 

PUNCHBOAROS 
PULL TABS 

2,060 
(77.37.) 

BINGO 
273 

(10.2?) 

ALL OTHERS (1) 
333 

(125%) 

By Type of licensee 

(66.0%) 

NON~PRom 

907 
(RO?') 

GROSS GAMBLING RECEIPTS REPORTED - $144,889,955 
By Type 0 f Activity 

ALL OTHERS (1) 
$3,455,508 &\\\\~ ..... 

(2.47.) 

BINGO 
$39,168,728 

(27.07.) 

COMMERCIAL 
STIMULANT 

$83,961,962 
(57.9%) 

By Type of Licensee 

NON - PRom 

$60,927,993 
(42.1%) 

GROSS GAMBLING RECEIPTS BY TYPE OF LICENSEE 

ALL 
OTHERS (I) 

Non-Profit Licensees 

Totol - $60.927.993 

".009.seg f\\~~I~~~t\~11 
(07.) l~~ 

81NGO 
$39,168.728 

( 64.3?) 

Commercial Stimulant Licensees 
Total - $83.961.962 

CARD ROOMS 
S2,44~,8'9 

(2.9") 

(1) NOTE: ·AlI others· include Fund Raising Events, Raffles and Card Rooma. 
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r DISTRIBUTION OF GROSS GAMBLING RECEIPTS 

PRIZES 
'$43,316,626 

71.1% 

NON-PROFIT 
$60,927,993 

EXPENSES 
$11,369,972 

18.7% 

NET INCOME 

$6,241,395 

10.2% 

/' /' 

30.8% 
,// 

23.8% 
/' 

17.9% ,/ 

27.5% 
V 

WAGES 
'$3,500,628 

TAXES 
$2,709,455 

SUPPLIES 
$2,0.37,475 

OTHER 
'$3,122,414 

COMMERCIAL STIMULANT 

PRIZES 
$55,866,560 

66.5;; 

$83,961,962 

EXPENSES 
$19,203,602 

22.9% 

2.3.m~ 

25.5% 

.334% 

WAGES 
iH"ll 0, 119 

TAXES 
$4,906,517 

I SUPPLIES 
.j $6,422.855 '. I ./ nTf-H:-p ......... --l'/J $.3~1G,t.05' 

NET INCOME ···· ........ '--_i_8_.0_%_-"/ 

$8,891,800 
10.6% 

-5-
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EXH181T 

D:\TE 

4TH QUARTER GR'OWTH - PUNCHBOARO/PULL TAB 

I - NON -PROFIT h" __ ~::-:~~~A~~~~~:~l'l 
GROSS GAMBLING RECEIPT$ IN MILLIONS 

100.-------------------------------------------~ 

81.5 
80 

60 

40 

20 

o 
83/4 84/1 85/4 86/4 87/4 88/4 89/4 

Year/Quarter 

_ NON-PROFIT _ COMMERCIAL STIMULANT 

NUMBER OF LICENSEES REPORTING ACTIVITY 
2000~----------------------------------------~ 

83/4 84/4 85/4 86/4 8714 88/4 89/4 
Year IQuar ter 

t __ ~_~_~ ___ . _________________________________________________ _' 
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MANUFACTURERS - STATISTICS 

FOR THE QUARTER ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1989 

GROSS SALES 
TO DISTRIBUTORS 

PUNCH BOARDS 
PULL TABS 
DISPENSING DEVICES 
OTHER (1) 

TOTAL (2) 

NUMBER OF LICENSEES: 
- REPORTING ACTIVITY 
- REPORTING NO ACTIVITY 

TOTAL 

$202.350 
5.549.543 

21.997 
384.145 

$6,158,035 

3.3% 
90.1 

0.4 
6.2 

100.0% 

18 
a 

18 

DISTRIBUTORS - STATISTICS 

QUANTITY 

41,868 
253,643 

105 

FOR THE QUARTER ENDED DECEMBER 31,1989 

GROSS SALES 

TO OPERATORS (3) 

PUNCH BOARDS 
PULL TABS 
DISPENSING DEVICES 
OTHER (1) 

TOTAL 

NUMBER OF LICENSEES: 

- REPORTING ACTIVITY 

- REPORTING NO ACTIVITY 

TOTAL 

$408.009 
6.256.217 

45,837 
3.179.686 

$9.886.099 

4.1% 
63.2 
0.5 

32.2 --
100.0% 

24 
a 

24 

QUANTITY 

48,379 
219,143 

118 

AVERAGE COST 
PER UNIT 

-
$4.83 

$21.88 
$209.50 

AVERAGE COST 

PER UNIT 

$8.43 
$28.55 

$388.45 

(1) COMPOSED OF MERCHANDISE PRIZES AND GAMING EQUIPMENT RENTAL. 

(2) OUT-OF-STATE MANUFACTURERS ACCOUNT FOR $3.110.534 (50.50/0) OF 

TOTAL MANUFACTURER GROSS RECEIPTS. 

(3) SALES OF $140,090 TO OTHER DISTRIBUTORS IS EXCLUDED. 
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COMBINED STATISTICS BY COUNTY 

FOR THE QUARTER ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1989 

NUMBER OF GROSS' PRIZES NET NET 

COUNTY: LICENSEES" RECEIPTS PAID RECEIPTS EXPENSES INCOME 

ADAMS 12 $186,777 $120,540 S66,237 $44,924 $21,313 
ASOTIN 21 1,159,941 816,819 343,122 204,689 138,433 
BENTON 54 2,586,307 1,785,035 801,272 571,518 229,754 
CHELAN 47 1,786,244 1,189,733 596,511 320,670 275,841 
CLALLAM 44 1,474,967 1,006,128 468,839 266,052 202,787 
CLARK 103 8,364,909 5,613,284 2,856.348 1,966,887 889.461 
COLUMBIA 8 83,922 51,173 32,749 10,121 22,628 
COWLITZ 87 4,820,202 3,314,415 1,505,787 1,012,572 493,215 
DOUGLAS 14 390,157 239,183 150,974 77,620 73,354 
FERRY 9 159,876 102,962 56,914 31,655 25,259 
FRANKLIN 29 1,130,054 831,969 298,085 195,658 102,427 
GARFIELD 3 52,980 33,377 19,603 3,662 15,941 
GRANT 59 1,745,316 1,168,430 576,886 345,073 231,813 
GRAYS HARBOR 128 3,957,953 2,608,489 1,349,464 704,631 644,833 
ISLAND 30 890,813 635,480 255.333 196.929 58,404 
JEFFERSON 20 364,670 258,182 106,488 59.360 47.128 
KING 388 28,563,356 18,974.941 9,588,415 6,460.907 3.127.508 
KITSAP 133 5,841,002 4,011,410 1.829.592 1.234.404 595.188 
KITTITAS 29 614,167 403,039 211.128 104.349 106.779 
KLICKITAT 16 371,490 243,743 127.747 57.127 70.620 
LEWIS 81 2,199.271 1,484,283 714.988 425,228 289,760 

, LINCOLN 14 100,761 66,323 34.438 20.441 13.997 
MASON 40 1,429,248 978,425 450.823 287.098 163,725 
OKANOGAN 50 1,116,778 733,567 383,211 251,044 132,167 
PACIFIC 44 1,421,377 987.120 434,257 275.418 158.839 
PEND OREILLE 12 211.211 151.596 59.615 34,937 24,678 
PIERCE 327 17.223,722 11,532.335 5,691.387 3,628.882 2.062.505 
SAN JUAN 7 140.319. 89.160 51.159 25.278 25.881 
SKAGIT 67 2,327,669 1.665.035 662,634 486,449 176.185 
SKAMANIA 6 253,589 179,264 74,325 38.696 35,629 
SNOHOMISH 226 16,138,512 11,017.591 5.120,921 3,637,974 1,482.947 
SPOKANE 200 12.045,513 8.470,042 3,575,471 2.588,109 987.362 
STEVENS 30 586,462 403,046 183,416 98.673 84,743 
THURSTON 82 3,385.470 2.210,402 1,175.068 805,822 369.246 
WAHKIAKUM 4 79.463 51,736 27,727 12.302 15,125 
WALLA WALLA 29 849,114 570.878 278,236 162,254 115,982 
WHATCOM 89 15,284,740 11,334,748 3,949.992 2.858.926 1.091,066 
WHITMAN 15 140,183 91.049 49,134 18.349 30.785 
YAKIMA 109 5,411,450 3,758.254 1,653.196 1,048.886 604.310 

"TOTAL 2666 $144,889.955 $99.183.186 $45,811,492 S30.573.574 $15.237.918 ------ ------

• Only includes licensees reporting activity. -1 7-
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PUNCHBOARD I PUll TAB STATISTICS BY COUNTY 
i 
j. FOR THE QUARTER ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1989 

NUMBER OF GROSS PRIZES NET NET 

COUNTY: LICENSEES" RECEIPTS PAID RECEIPTS EXPENSES INCOME 

ADAMS 11 $186,695 $120.509 $66.186 $44,874 $21,312 

ASOTIN 12 982,118 703,304 278.814 173,461 105,353 

BENTON 46 1,858,748 , ,269,128 589.620 431,786 157,834 

CHELAN 34 1,507,342 1,001,'392 505,350 276,918 228.432 
CLALLAM 29 906.429 608,,812 297,617 188.395 109.222 
CLARK 82 5,202.848 3,495,316 1,707,532 1,227,496 480,036 

COLUMBIA 6 80,566 51,173 29,393 9,566 19,827 

COWLITZ 71 3,740,953 2,561,326 1,179,627 812,273 367,354 

DOUGLAS 12 362,953 232,883 130,070 63,411 66,659 

FERRY 8 137,586 87,139 50,447 30,355 20,092 

FRANKLIN 18 449,374 299,515 149,859 103,163 46,696 

GARFIELD 2 34,520 17,957 16,563 3,001 13,562 

GRANT 43 1,453,132 962,302 490,830 300,322 190,508 

GRAYS HARBOR 97 3,272.221 2,136,340 1,135,881 626,797 509,084 
ISLAND 23 700,420 496,299 204,121 167,163 36,958 

JEFFERSON 13 230,118 149,294 80,824 46,946 33,878 
KING 266 16,982.679 . 11,496,754 5,485.925 4.045.137 1,440,788 

KITSAP 95 4,039,752 2,705,183 1,334,569 946,816 387,753 

KITIITAS 26 515,941 331,277 184,664 93,020 91,644 

KLICKITAT 14 360,653 242,739 117.914 51.929 65.985 
LEWIS 68 1,830,777 1,Z07,940 622.837 363.214 259.623 

.' LINCOLN 13 100,554 66,278 34,276 20.291 13.985 

MASON 33 l' .202,650 803,835 398.815 270,322 128.493 

OKANOGAN 36 908,577 589,196 319,381 229.326 90,055 
~ 

PACIFIC 40 1.103.650 749,963 353.687 222.754 130.933 
PEND OREILLE 11 176,383 122,011 54,372 26,552 27,820 
PIERCE 253 13.382.304 8,971,477 4,410,827 2,839.107 1,571,720 
SAN JUAN 7 140.319 139,160 51.159 25.278 25,881 

SKAGIT 52 2.121.140 1,515,492 605,648 453.947 151,701 
SKAMANIA 5 237.515 167,891 69.624 37,250 32,374 
SNOHOMISH 180 11.573,598 7,823,455 3,750.143 2.797,274 952,869 
SPOKANE 163 7,129.790 4,971,368 2,158,422 1,540.040 618,382 

STEVENS 28 537.318 364,246 173.072 89,261 83.811 

THURSTON 65 2.785.044 1,854,833 930.211 663.323 266,888 

WAHKIAKUM 4 79,463 51.736 27,727 12.302 15,425 

WALLA WALLA 22 714,159 484,281 229,878 138,563 91,315 

WHATCOM 71 11.996.128 8,998,488 2,997.640 2,228,102 769,538 

WHITMAN 10 98.610 66.194 32.416 15,431 16,985 
YAKIMA 91 3.142.692 2,093,563 1.049.129 705,391 343,738 

TOTAL 2060 $102,265.719 $69.960,649 S32,305.070 $22.320,557 $9,984,513 
--

., 

• Only includes licensees reporting activity. -19-



LICENSE STATUS AND ACTIVITY REPORT 

FOR THE QUARTER ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1989 

TOTAL ACTIVE LICENSEES 

AT AT AT 
12/31/89 12131/SS" 12131/Sr 

REVENUE GENERATING LICENSES: 
BINGO 534 536 569 
PUNCHBOARDS/PULL TABS: 
CHARITY/NONPROFIT 389 382 411 
COMMERCIAL STIMULANT 1,718 1,645 1,848 

CARD ROOMS: 
CHARITY/NONPROFIT 2 3 2 
COMMERCIAL STIMULANT 99 105 125 

RAFFLES 482 473 490 
AMUSEMENT GAMES: 

CHARITY/NONPROFIT 48 37 31 
COMMERCIAL-CARNIVAL OPERATORS' • 22 24 26 

SINGLE EVENT: 
FRE (RENO NIGHTS) 587 632 710 --

TOTAL - REVENUE GENERATING 3,881 3,837 4,212 

NON-REVENUE GENERATING LICENSES: 
CARD ROOMS: 

CHARITY INONPROFIT 108 112 115 
COMMERCIAL STIMULANT 192 182 203 

TOTAL - NON-REVENUE GENERATING 300 294 318 

SERVICE/EMPLOYEE LICENSES: 
MANUFACTURERS 18 16 16 

DISTRIBUTORS 24 31 31 
MANUF/DIST REPRESENTATIVES 152 139 138 
CARD ROOM EMPLOYEES 313 319 346 
BINGO MANAGERS 564 547 530 

--
TOTAL - SERVICEJEMPLOYEE 1,071 1,052 1,061 

TOTAL - ALL ACTIVITIES 5,252 5,183 5,591 ----
CHANGES TO CURRENT LICENSES: 

-
QUARTER ENDED 12/31189 307 
LAST 12 MONTHS 1,747 

TOTAL FRE'S FISCAL YEAR-TO-OATE = 252 

• AMENDED FIGURES 

•• EXCLUDES 230 CRANE TES T L:CENSEES. 
-23-
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Amendments to House Bill No. 479 
First Reading Copy 

Requested by Representative Hayne 
For the Committee on Business and Economic Development 

Prepared by Bart Campbell 
February 6, 1991 

1. Page 3, lines 5 and 6. 
Following: "assistance" 
strike: "if" on line 5 through "criteria:" on line 6 
Insert: ". The rules should recognize that different criteria 

may be needed for nonprofit corporations than for for-profit 
corporations." 

2. Page 3, lines 7 through 16. 
Following: line 6 
strike: SUbsections (a) through (d) in their entirety 

1 HB047901.ABC 



EXHIBIT_",,-;) ........ ( __ _ 

DATE ~tt./, 12( I r f / 
; 

Amendments to House Bill No. 479 
First Reading Copy 

HB 47 f 

For the Committee on Business and Economic Development 

Prepared by Paul Verdon 
February 7, 1991 

1. Page 3, lines 5 through 16. 
Following: "assistance" on line 5 
strike: remainder of line 5 through "investment" on line 16 
Insert: ". The rules must recognize that different criteria may 

be needed for nonprofit corporations than for for-profit 
corporations" 

1 HB047902.APV 
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